Characterization of the molecular interaction between α-synuclein and prion protein

Dissertation For the award of the degree "Doctorum rerum naturalium" (Dr. rer. nat.) of the Georg-August University Göttingen within doctoral program of Biology of the Georg-August University School of Science (GAUSS)

Submitted by

Renato Garcia Domingues

From Lisbon, Portugal

Göttingen, 2023

THESIS ADVISORY COMMITTEE

– Prof. Dr. Tiago F. Outeiro,

Department of Experimental Neurodegeneration University Medical School Göttingen, Göttingen, Germany

– Prof. Dr. Claudio O. Fernández,

Max Planck Laboratory for Structural Biology, Chemistry and Molecular Biophysics of Rosario (MPLbioR, UNR-Sociedad Max Planck), Rosario, Argentina

- Prof. Dr. Silvio Rizzoli,

Department of Neuro- and Sensory Physiology, University Medical Center Göttingen, Göttingen, Germany

MEMBERS OF THE EXAMINATION BOARD

First referee: Prof. Dr. Tiago F. Outeiro,

Department of Experimental Neurodegeneration University Medical School Göttingen, Göttingen, Germany

Second referee: Prof. Dr. Claudio O. Fernández,

Max Planck Laboratory for Structural Biology, Chemistry and Molecular Biophysics of Rosario (MPLbioR, UNR-Sociedad Max Planck), Rosario, Argentina

FURTHER MEMBERS OF THE EXAMINATION BOARD

- Prof. Dr. Silvio Rizzoli,

Department of Neuro- and Sensory Physiology, University Medical Center Göttingen, Göttingen, Germany

- Prof. Dr. Markus Zweckstetter,

Department of protein structure determination using NMR, German Center for Neurodegenerative Diseases (DZNE), Göttingen, Germany

- Prof. Dr. Gerhard Braus,

Institute of Microbiology and Genetics, Georg-August Universität, Göttingen, Germany

– Prof. Dr. André Fiala,

Department of Molecular Neurobiology of Behaviour University of Göttingen, Göttingen, Germany

– Prof. Dr. Eduardo A. Ceccarelli,

Institute of Molecular and Cell Biology of Rosario (IBR CONICET-UNR), Rosario, Argentina

– Prof. Dr. Nicolás A. Rey

Department of Chemistry (PUC-Rio) Rio de Janeiro, Brazil

Date of the oral examination: May 10th, 2023

AFFIRMATION

I hereby declare that the doctoral thesis entitled "Characterization of the molecular interaction between α -synuclein and prion protein" was written independently and with no other sources and aids than quoted.

Göttingen, March 2023

Renato Garcia Domingues

Acknowledgements

During these years, there was a lot of hard growth as a scientist and person, and none of this couldn't be done without the overwhelming support I found in many people I met along the way.

First of all, I would like to thank my supervisor Prof. Dr. Tiago Outeiro, for giving me the opportunity to conduct my work and Ph.D. at his laboratory and the department of Experimental Neurodegeneration. I am very appreciative of his words and support during the ups and downs of this experience, and for the long hours it took to invest in me.

Secondly, I would like to thank my co-supervisor Prof. Dr. Claudio Fernández, for allowing me to perform part of my work at his laboratory at the MPLbioR at Universidad Nacional de Rosario. It was a rich learning experience, both professionally and culturally, and I would also like to thank him for all the help with the project. Finally, I also thank him for all the support prior to my arrival in Argentina as the project coordinator of the cotutelle doctorate.

Both my supervisors are big inspirations as scientists, breathing, living, and eating science. It was a pleasure working with you, and you set a good example of excellence for every young scientist.

I also want to thank my thesis committee members, Prof. Dr. Markus Zweckstetter and Prof. Dr. Silvio Rizzoli, for the cooperation and helpful insights and feedback I received during the meetings.

I would also like to thank everyone who helped from the Ph.D.'s organizational standpoint, from the UNR Mrs. Laura Scirocco and the Uni-Göttingen, Dr. Helena Krause, and Prof. Dr. Christian Griesinger, Dr. Dirk Bockelmann and Dr. Anke Schürer from the GAUSS program.

I would like to thank the binational doctoral program "Molecular Biosciences and Biomedicine" of the Universidad Nacional de Rosario and Georg-August University in the frame of the Centro Universitario Argentino Alemán (CUAA – DAHZ) for aiding and financing part of my doctoral studies. To everyone at the department of Experimental Neurodegeneration:

Mrs. Sonja Reisenauer, for all the help and support on lab-related issues and general daily life as a foreigner in Germany (such as little reminders to have emergency food in case of things close due to snow).

Our lab technician, Mrs. Christiane Fahlbusch, for organizing everything and ensuring we had everything inside and outside the lab.

Dani Proto, our IT coordinator, for being a "well of joy," for all the times we practice Spanish, and for preparing me for the "different" accents.

Dr. Ellen Gerhardt, our senior senior senior post-doc, for all the lessons, support, and small talks we had during the good and bad moments. For all the coffee or wine breaks we had together, and for more than being a colleague, being a good friend.

To all the former and current post-docs: Dr. Anka Konig, Dr. Monica Costa, Dr. Diana Lazaro, Dr. Antonio Dominguez, Dr. Evi Vasili, and Dr. Zeinah Wassouf, thank you for all the guidance, support, and contributions to making this laboratory and my time there incredible.

To my fellow doctoral students (some now finished): Mohammed Al-Azzani, Liana Shvachiy, Heba Abdelrasol, Avika Chopra Dr. Mary Xilaki, for all the support and friendship and for all the moments we shared. Many thanks to Dr. Inés Brás for all the tough love and for always being an example; your psychological "whip cracks" helped me immensely during many moments of the Ph.D. And finally, to Patricia Santos, for not only being a great colleague but also a great friend - Our friendship was one of the things that taught me more during these years. I wouldn't be half as good if it weren't for all our conversations, vents, and good times we shared.

Also, from our department, Dr. Anita Krisko, for all the incredible scientific insight and all the times and conversations we shared in the kitchen preparing coffee. To Alice Lippi, for being a fantastic colleague and friend and for her patience with all my little daily problems. I want to thank the people from the MPLbioR, from Argentina: Dr. Phellipe Gonçalves, for being a great friend and sharing moments. It was great meeting you and your lovely family. Dr. Francisco Hita, for guiding me through the new techniques and helping me integrate fully into the Argentinian culture, from the *matecito* to the *asados*; it was great having you by my side. Dr. Esteban Panozzo, for his incredible scientific insight during many parts of this project. Jesica Flores, for being a significant support in laboratory life and for all the conversations we had. And to Amalia Yezzi for all the administrative work. Working with all of you was wonderful; you made my year there very pleasant.

I would also like to thank the department of neurology from the UMG, led by Prof. Dr. Inga Zerr. Prof. Dr. Matthias Schmitz, Dr. Tobias Thom, and Anna-Lisa Fischer for all the help with the SPR work. Dr. Susana Correia, for all her help and time regarding PrP purification.

I would like to thank also all my friends from Göttingen, Tiago, Patricia, Angela, Susana, Ian, Iggy, and Marta. You guys are the best people I could ask by my side during it all.

To all my friends from Portugal: Antonio, my oldest friend, for being there for me in all my experience, regardless of how far; Tomas, for all our scientific discussions; Beatriz, for all the ice creams we had in Gottingen and we continue to have in Portugal, all the BCM girl and "the crew," for being always there for me, it is amazing to have such supportive friends.

Last but not least – Thanks to all my family.

My mom and dad, thank you for always believing in me, making me feel safe, giving me everything I could ask for, and much much more. No Ph.D. thesis acknowledgments could express my gratitude for having you in my life. No matter how far I am, how much "Saudade" we have from each other, I love you with all my heart.

To my baby brother Marcelo, I hope you are half as proud of me as I am of you. I am so lucky to have you in my life and always to be able to count on you.

Thank you, grandfather, whose unconditional support, words, and love inspired me. And to my grandmother, who unfortunately is no longer here to witness any of this, but always gave inspiration, especially when times get hard, I know you got my back somehow and somewhere, and a lot of this is for you.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Acknowledgements	iv
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	viii
ABSTRACT	xii
Introduction	1
1.1. POPULATION AGING AND NEURODEGENERATIVE DISEASES	2
1.1.1. Synucleinopathies	2
1.1.2. Parkinson's disease	3
1.2. α-Synuclein	4
1.2.1. α -Synuclein: Function and Structure	4
1.2.2. Familial mutations of Parkinson's disease	7
1.2.3. Post-translational modifications of aSyn	8
1.2.4. Pathological aggregation and spreading of α -synuclein	11
1.2.5. Cytotoxicity in Parkinson's disease	14
1.2.6. Interactions with membranes and membrane-associated proteins	17
1.3. CELLULAR PRION PROTEIN	20
1.3.1. Cellular prion protein: Function and structure	20
1.3.2. Prion protein in neurodegenerative disorders	22
1.3.3. Prion protein in synucleinopathies	24
1.4. CELLULAR MODELS OF NEURODEGENERATIVE DISORDERS	26
Aims of the Project	28
Materials and Methods	
3.1. PURIFICATION OF RECOMBINANT PROTEIN	
3.1.1. Murine α -synuclein purification and characterization	31
3.2. CELL CULTURE AND MOLECULAR BIOLOGY	33
3.2.1. Cell Lines	
3.2.2. Transient transfection method	
3.2.3. Treatment of cells with α -synuclein	34
3.2.4. Protein extraction and quantification	
3.2.5. Western blot analysis	34

3.2.6. Cloning of prion plasmids	5
3.3. IMMUNOFLUORESCENCE MICROSCOPY	6
3.3.1. Immunocytochemistry 3	6
3.3.2. Microscopy and image analysis	7
3.4. STRUCTURAL BIOLOGY	7
3.4.1. RT-QuIC Assay 3	7
3.4.2. Surface Plasmon Resonance Spectroscopy	8
3.4.3. Nuclear magnetic resonance	9
3.4.4. Tryptophan fluorescence spectroscopy 4	0
3.5. Software and statistics 4	0
Results	2
4.1. DIRECT INTERACTION BETWEEN RECOMBINANT α-SYNUCLEIN AND PRION PROTEIN IS DETECTED USING MULTIPLE BIOPHYSICAL METHODS	-3
4.1.1. Production of recombinant prion protein and aSyn	3
4.1.2. Interaction between aSyn and PrP is mainly established in aSyn C-terminal through electrostatic bonds	5
4.1.3. N-terminal tryptophans from PrP play a role in the interaction	7
4.1.4. aSyn PFFs show direct interaction with PrP ^c in SPR	.9
4.2. EFFECT OF THE INTERACTION ON THE AGGREGATION PROPENSITY OF aSYN	1
4.2.1. PrP ^c potentiates aSyn seeded-aggregation <i>in vitro</i>	1
4.2.2. PrP ^c expression does not increase number of aSyn aggregates but colocalizes with pSer129 aSyn	3
4.3. UPTAKE OF RECOMBINANT aSYN IN CELLULAR MODELS	7
4.3.1. PrP ^c does not increase internalization of aSyn species, suggesting a role as a sensor 5	7
4.4. UPTAKE OF RECOMBINANT aSYN IN CELLULAR MODELS	9
4.4.1. Interaction between PrP ^c and aSyn is conformation specific in cellular models 5	9
4.4.2. PrP strongly colocalizes with aSyn in HEK293 cells	2
Discussion 6	4
5.1. aSyn interacts directly with PrP in an orientation specific way	5
5.2. PrP may potentiate aSyn oligomerization6	6
5.3. Intracellular potential effects of PrP interaction with aSyn	8

Conclusion	71
REFERENCES	74

INDEX OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Structure and sequence of aSyn	6
Figure 2. Schematic of aSyn PTMs	10
Figure 3: Schematic of the aggregation process of aSyn	12
Figure 4: Proposed mechanisms of aSyn propagation	13
Figure 5: Proposed mechanisms of aSyn cytotoxicity	15
Figure 6: Diagram of the multiple effects caused by aSyn interaction with the membra	ne 18
Figure 7: Multiple receptors that have shown to interact with aSyn	19
Figure 8: Structure and sequence of PrP ^C	21
Figure 9: Diagram of the pathway triggered by the interaction of aSyn oligomers and PrP ^c	26
Figure 10: Schematic representation of BiFC	28
Figure 11. Schematic representation of RT- QuIC	39
Figure 12: Schematic representation for SPR	.40
Figure 13: Evaluation of recombinant protein methods	45
Figure 14: Interaction of WT aSyn and recombinant PrP detected by 1D proton NMR	45
Figure 15: Interaction between aSyn and PrP is mainly established in aSyn C-terminal	47
Figure 16: Fluorescence spectra of 10 μ M of PrP titrated with 0 to 150 μ M of aSyn she a decrease in the tryptophan fluorescence	ow 40
Figure 17: Detection of direct interaction between PrP and aSyn by surface plasmon resonance.	51
Figure 18: PrP increases aSyn aggregation when seeded	53
Figure 19: Immunocytochemistry of PrP transfected and treated aSyn-GFP HEK293 cells	55
Figure 20: Overexpressed PrP does not influence aSyn accumulations	. 56
Figure 21: Strong colocalization between aSyn and PrP was detected	57
Figure 22: Internalization of exogenous aSyn in HEK293 overexpressing PrP	59
Figure 23: Expression of the co-transfected vectors in HEK293 cells	61
Figure 24: Interaction betweeen aSyn and PrP is detected and orientation specific	62
	02

Figure 25: Colocalization between the BiFC, aSyn and PrP signals	.64

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

- AD Alzheimer's disease
- AEC Anion exchange high-performance liquid-chromatography
- ALP Autophagy-lysosomal pathway
- ALS Amyotrophic lateral sclerosis
- aSyn α-synuclein
- ATP Adenosine triphosphate
- aβ Amyloid-β
- BiFC Biomolecular fluorescence complementation
- BSA Bovine serum albumin fraction V
- CC Charged clusters
- CJD Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease
- CNS Central nervous system
- DAPI 4',6-diamidino-2-phenylindole
- DLB Dementia with Lewy bodies
- DMEM Dulbecco's modified eagle medium
- EDC 1, ethyl-3-(3-dimethylaminopropyl) carbodiimide
- EDTA Ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
- ER Endoplasmic reticulum
- FBS Fetal bovine serum
- FTLB Frontotemporal lobar degeneration
- GCI Glial cytoplasmic inclusions
- GFP Green fluorescent protein
- GPI Glycosylphosphatidylinositol
- GuHCI Guanidine hydrochloride
- HD Hydrophobic domain
- HEK293 Human embryonic kidney cells
- HS Heparan sulfate
- HSP73 Heat-shock protein 73

- HSQC Heteronuclear single quantum coherence
- ICC Immunocytochemistry
- IPTG Isopropyl-1-thio-β-D-galactopyranoside
- Ka Association constant
- K_d Dissociation constant
- K_D Equilibrium constant
- KDN Knock-down
- KO Knock-out
- LAG3 Lymphocyte-activation gene 3
- LAMP1/2 Lysosomal-associated membrane protein 1/2
- LBs Lewy bodies
- LB Lysogeny broth
- LN Lewy Neurites
- mGluR5 Metabotropic glutamate receptor 5
- MPTP 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine
- MSA Multiple system atrophy
- MWACS Mean weighted chemical shifts displacements
- NAC Non-amyloid-β
- NKA Na⁺ /K⁺ -ATPase
- NMR Nuclear magnetic resonance
- O/E Overexpression
- **OD** Optical density
- **OR** Octarepeat region
- PAGE Polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis
- PBS Phosphate-buffered saline
- Pen/Strep Penicillin-streptomycin
- PFA Paraformaldehyde
- PFFs Pre-formed fibrils
- PMSF Phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride
- PNS Peripheral nervous system

- ppm parts per million
- PrP^C Cellular prion protein
- PrP^{Sc} Scrapie prion protein
- PTEN Phosphatase and tensin homolog
- PTM Post-translational modification
- REM Rapid-eye movement
- PD Parkinson's disease
- ROS Reactive oxygen species
- rpm rotation per minute
- RT Room temperature
- RT-QuIC Real-time quaking-induced conversion
- SDS Sodium-Dodecyl-Sulphate
- SMA Spinal Muscular Atrophy
- SNARE Soluble N-ethylmaleimide-sensitive factor attachment protein receptors
- SOD1 Superoxide dismutase 1
- TBS Tris-buffered saline
- ThT Thioflavin T
- UPS Ubiquitin-proteasome system
- VAMP2 Vesicle associated membrane protein 2
- WT Wild-type

ABSTRACT

The interaction between α -synuclein (aSyn) and prion protein (PrP) has been implicated in the pathogenesis of synucleinopathies. However, the nature of this interaction remains poorly understood. Here, we employed a combination of biophysical and cellular assays to characterize the interaction between aSyn and PrP. Our results demonstrate that the C-terminal region of aSyn interacts with PrP in an orientation-specific manner through electrostatic interactions, and suggest that tryptophan residues on PrP may also bind to the tyrosine residues of aSyn through aromatic interactions. We further demonstrate that PrP potentiates seeded aSyn aggregation kinetics, as evidenced by an increase in monomer incorporation rate in the real-time quaking-induced conversion assay. Additionally, we observed colocalization between PrP and phosphorylated aSyn, suggesting a possible role of PrP in aSyn phosphorylation. Our findings provide valuable insights into the nature of the aSyn-PrP interaction and highlight potential therapeutic targets for synucleinopathies. In particular, targeting the C-terminal of aSyn or the N-terminal of PrP could be a promising strategy for preventing or reversing the effects of aSyn aggregation and spreading. Future studies could investigate the role of post-translational modifications of aSyn and the conformational states of aSyn in the interaction with PrP, as well as the effect of aSyn aggregates formed via PrP-aSyn interaction on cellular toxicity and spreading.

CHAPTER 1

Introduction

1.1. POPULATION AGING AND NEURODEGENERATIVE DISEASES

1.1.1. Synucleinopathies

With the increasing life expectancy and aging of the global population, a growing risk of age-related diseases follows, most notably cancer, inflammatory diseases, and neuro-degenerative diseases (Jaul and Barron, 2017).

Aging is the leading risk factor for the development of neurodegenerative disorders. Furthermore, it is projected that in the next 30 years, the current 9.6 population over 65 will almost double, reaching 17%, forecasting a rise in neurodegenerative disease cases (Zheng and Chen, 2022). These worrying predictions may cause not only difficulties for millions of families, but also cause a great economic burden for countries experiencing an aging population, such as the United States of America, where Parkinson's disease (PD), Alzheimer's disease (AD), amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS), and spinal muscular atrophy (SMA) had a combined expense of 655 billion dollars in 2020 ('2021 Alzheimer's disease facts and figures', 2021).

Synucleinopathies are a variety of neurodegenerative disorders characterized by the progressive aggregation and intracytoplasmic accumulation of α -synuclein (aSyn) in multiple cells from the nervous tissue, such as neurons and glial cells. Within this classification, we can find diseases such as PD, multiple system atrophy (MSA), and dementia with Lewy bodies (DLB) (Brás *et al.*, 2020). Within these pathologies, PD is the most prevalent one, being the second most common neurodegenerative disease and affecting 4% of the population aged 80 or above (Lee and Gilbert, 2016; Ou *et al.*, 2021).

Different synucleinopathies may share common features, but they differ in the symptoms progressions, main brain region affected, and disease progression after onset (Kahle, 2008). DLB displays cognitive decline, hallucinations, rapid-eye movement (REM) sleep disorders, and dementia before motor symptoms, having the neocortex as the central affected region (Mayo and Bordelon, 2014). In contrast, in MSA, the accumulations are primarily found in glial cytoplasmic inclusions (GCI), leading to glial degeneration mainly in the striatonigral and olivopontocerebellar regions, showing symptoms such as motor weakness, cognitive decline, and autonomic failure (Yoshida, 2011). It is still unclear what causes the differences between synucleinopathies; however, it is hypothesized that different strains of aSyn may cause the differences found in these diseases.

1.1.2. Parkinson's disease

James Parkinson first described PD in 1817 in "An essay on the shaking palsy" based on his observations of the motor clinical manifestations of the disease (Parkinson, 2002).

The main brain region affected in PD is the *substantia nigra pars compacta*, located in the midbrain (Davie, 2008). This region is highly enriched with dopaminergic neurons (Hajós and Greenfield, 1994), playing a role in the modulation of motor movement and reward function (Schultz, 1992; Pioli *et al.*, 2008). The progressive loss of dopaminergic neurons causes a reduction of striatal dopamine (Scherman *et al.*, 1989), resulting in motor symptoms such as tremors, bradykinesia, and rigidity; and non-motor symptoms such as depression, anxiety, personality changes, and sleep behavior disorders (Schrag *et al.*, 2015; Kozlovski *et al.*, 2019; Postuma *et al.*, 2019; Oliveira *et al.*, 2021).

In similarity with the other synucleinopathies, PD is characterized by the presence of intracellular inclusions containing aSyn, commonly known as Lewy bodies (LBs) and Lewy neurites (LN) (Spillantini *et al.*, 1997, 1998; Baba *et al.*, 1998) however this is not a determinant for the development of the disorder (Gaig *et al.*, 2007).

PD can appear sporadically (80% of the cases), where the cause of the disease is unknown and associated with aging (Savica et al., 2013; Reeve, Simcox and Turnbull, 2014) and environmental factors (William Langston et al., 1983); or familial/inherited, in which case the condition is linked to specific genetic mutations. Genes that are involved in the pathology are recognized as PARK genes (Benson and Huntley, 2019). Within these, the SNCA gene, the gene encoding aSyn, was the first one to be identified, where its duplication and triplication can hasten the onset of the pathology (Singleton et al., 2003) and multiple point mutations, most notably in its N-terminal (L8I, A18T, A29S, A30P, A30G, E46K, H50Q, G51D, A53E, A53T, A53V, E57D, K58N, E83Q and P117S) (Polymeropoulos et al., 1997a; Krüger et al., 1998; Zarranz et al., 2004a; Appel-Cresswell et al., 2013; Proukakis et al., 2013; Hoffman-Zacharska et al., 2013; Kiely et al., 2013; Lesage et al., 2013; Pasanen et al., 2014; Fujioka et al., 2014; Ghosh et al., 2014; Yoshino et al., 2017; Chen et al., 2020; Kapasi et al., 2020; Liu et al., 2021; Guo et al., 2021)have been linked to not only earlier development of the disease, but also increased severity (Polymeropoulos et al., 1997b; Polymeropoulos, 1998; Guan et al., 2020). Other genes associated are the PARK7 gene, encoding DJ-1 (Goldberg et al., 2005), PRKN (Truban et al., 2017), and LRRK2 (Gaig et al., 2014), which have functions ranging from chaperon activity to phosphorylation.

PD diagnosis focuses on the patient's medical history and present symptoms, with imaging techniques such as dopamine transporter single-photon emission computer tomography scans (Bajaj, Hauser and Grachev, 2013) and magnetic resonance imaging (Burciu *et al.*, 2017) as additional tools to further verify or clarify the diagnosis.

The causes of neuronal cell death and the nature of the pathology still need further characterization, and there is no known way of halting the progression of the disease. Most available therapeutic options aim to help relieve the symptoms with drugs such as dopamine replacements (namely levodopa), dopamine agonists, and monoamine oxidase-B inhibitors, and they depend on the set of symptoms and progression shown (Gray *et al.*, 2014). In addition to these drugs, both rehabilitative therapies and deep brain stimulation can also be used to aid with the management of the symptoms (Bratsos, Karponis and Saleh, 2018).

1.2. α-Synuclein

1.2.1. α-Synuclein: Function and Structure

aSyn is an intracellular protein encoded in the *SNCA* gene, located at the position 21 of the chromosome 4, and is a main player in synucleinopathies (Polymeropoulos *et al.*, 1997b). Synuclein gained its name due to its cellular location – "syn" from the synapse and "nuclein" from the nucleus, and in addition to aSyn, there are currently two isoforms known: β and γ synuclein (Maroteaux, Campanelli and Scheller, 1988; Clayton and George, 1998; Xing *et al.*, 1998).

aSyn comprises 140 amino acids, and is abundantly expressed in neurons (Murphy *et al.*, 2000). Although its function is yet to be further described, its cellular localization and knock-out (KO)/knock-down (KDN) or overexpression(O/E) experiments gave insights into its multiple roles. Most notably, aSyn is known to be a regulatory protein in neurotransmitter release, synaptic function, plasticity, and regulation of synaptic vesicles in the pre-synaptic terminals (Burré *et al.*, 2010; Marques and Outeiro, 2012; Burré, 2015; Brás *et al.*, 2020; Domingues *et al.*, 2022), while in the nucleus aSyn is assumed to have an impact on transcriptional regulation and regulation of histone acetylation (Goers *et al.*, 2003; Kontopoulos, Parvin and Feany, 2006). Furthermore, one-third of aSyn is found in a membrane-bound state (Visanji *et al.*, 2011) in a folded form that connects its N-terminal with the central region, maintaining the C-terminal unstructured (Jao *et al.*, 2008; Runfola *et al.*, 2020).

aSyn-KO mice have demonstrated synaptic vesicle modifications, decreased striatal dopamine and neurotransmission acceleration, and inhibition of the soluble N-ethylmaleimide-sensitive factor attachment protein receptors (SNARE) complex assembly, a modulator of exocytosis (Burré *et al.*, 2010; Butler, Sambo and Khoshbouei, 2017). Double and triple KO of the other members of the synuclein family showed decreased dopamine levels, alterations in pre-synaptic proteins, and higher lethality. In addition, it was revealed that neurons depleted of aSyn have impaired docked and reserve pool of synaptic vesicles, and defective replenishment of the synaptic vesicles (Cabin *et al.*, 2002). These results were corroborated using antisense oligonucleotides, which showed a reduction in the synaptic vesicle pool reserves in neurons (Murphy *et al.*, 2000).

On the other hand, the O/E of aSyn in mice and primary neurons induces a decrease in vesicle release, their recycling after endocytosis and causes mislocalization of SNARE proteins, leading to the sequestration of aSyn aggregates on SNAREs, such as synap-tobrevin-2 causing a blockage on vesicle docking (Garcia-Reitböck *et al.*, 2010; Nemani *et al.*, 2010; Choi *et al.*, 2013). The excess of aSyn also reduces the dopamine reuptake via dopamine active transporter and production via tyrosine hydroxylase, causing impairment in neurotransmitter transport (Sisk *et al.*, 2000; Hansen *et al.*, 2013). Moreover, in cell models, O/E of aSyn reduces the pool of vesicles and inhibits its priming, ultimately inhibiting neurotransmitter release (Murphy *et al.*, 2000). In animal models, the O/E of aSyn redistributed the synaptic vesicles to locations further from the active zone, and in hippocampal neurons, it resulted in the loss of synaptic proteins and enlarged vacant vesicles, leading to abnormalities in vesicle priming, fusion, and docking (Janezic *et al.*, 2013).

aSyn has been known to bind to different proteins, such as calmodulin, regulating the secretory processes at the synapses (Martinez *et al.*, 2003).

aSyn can be divided into three major regions (Figure 1):

The amphipathic lysine-rich N-terminal domain (1-60) has an α-helix conformation and is responsible for the lipid-binding properties of aSyn, preferentially in the acidic headgroups and membranes with strong curvatures. This region also promotes the formation of the SNARE complex. In addition, it contains a multi-repeated imperfect consensus hexameric sequence (KTKEGV) and most point mutations associated with the familiar forms of PD are found in this region (Davidson *et al.*, 1998; Jo *et al.*, 2000; Burré *et al.*, 2010).

A hydrophobic central domain (61-95), commonly known as the non-amyloid-β component (shortened to NAC domain), is essential for aSyn aggregation and inclused additional KTKEGV repeats. It is the second major component of the amyloid plaques found in AD (Giasson *et al.*, 2001; Tuttle *et al.*, 2016; Li *et al.*, 2018).

The C-terminus (96-140) of aSyn interacts mainly with small molecules and proteins like vesicle associated membrane protein 2 (VAMP2) and Synaptobrevin-2, two regulators of synaptic exocytosis and endocytosis, respectively (Burré *et al.*, 2010; Sun *et al.*, 2019). This region is enriched in acidic residues and prolines, conferring a strong negative charge (Izawa *et al.*, 2012). In addition to its negative charge charge, this terminal also contains three tyrosine residues. The C-terminal is highly prone to post-translational modifications (PTMs).

In the first stage in oligomerization, aSyn exists as a soluble monomer that has the ability to form dimers and oligomers. After further oligomerization, aSyn is then able to assemble into fibrils, which are the major component of Lewy bodies.



Even though aSyn has two α-helix-structures in the N-terminal and NAC domain, it is considered an intrinsically disordered protein. In solution, aSyn takes the form of stable unfolded monomers that have been extensively characterized by different biophysical methods (Eliezer *et al.*, 2001b; Sang *et al.*, 2002; Hoyer *et al.*, 2004; Bertoncini *et al.*, 2005; Dedmon *et al.*, 2005; Cho *et al.*, 2007; Lee *et al.*, 2007; Uversky, 2007; Allison *et al.*, 2009). The structural characteristics of aSyn allow it to have high conformational flexibility that may explain its different functions when interacting with diverse molecules, proteins, or cell compartments.

1.2.2. Familial mutations of Parkinson's disease

Several point mutations have been identified in the N-terminal domain of aSyn that are linked with familial forms of synucleinopathies, including L8I (Chen et al., 2020), A30G (Liu et al., 2021), A30P (Polymeropoulos et al., 1997b), E46K (Zarranz et al., 2004b), H50Q (Proukakis et al., 2013), G51D (Kiely et al., 2013), A53E (Ghosh et al., 2014), A53T (Polymeropoulos et al., 1997b), A53V (Yoshino et al., 2017), E57D (Chen et al., 2020), K58N, E83Q (Kapasi et al., 2020) and P117S (Guo et al., 2021), and rare variants such as A18T and pA29S that tend to be associated with late-onset PD (Hoffman-Zacharska et al., 2013). Of these, A30P is the only mutation that appears to reduce the protein's propensity to adopt α -helical content (Balesh, Ramjan and Floriano, 2011). The N-terminal domain of aSyn is responsible for the protein's interaction with membranes, and mutations in this region have been shown to affect the protein's flexibility, intramolecular interactions, and ultimately alter its aggregation propensity, oligomerization, and morphological changes between the aggregates (Snead and Eliezer, 2014). Mutations H50Q, E46K, and A53T promote secondary structure changes leading to fibril formation (Ono et al., 2011; Rutherford et al., 2014), while A30P promotes rapid oligomerization with a delay in fibril formation (Narhi et al., 1999; Conway et al., 2000). The G51D mutation is associated with slower aggregation compared to wild-type (WT) aSyn. (Rutherford et al., 2014).

In addition to the mutations mentioned previously, there are other mutations that have been identified in the aSyn gene that are associated with synucleinopathies. For example, the A18T and pA29S variants have been found to be associated with late-onset PD (Hoffman-Zacharska *et al.*, 2013). The A53V mutation has been identified in families with both PD and DLB (Yoshino *et al.*, 2017), while the P117S mutation has been associated with a rare form of familial PD (Guo *et al.*, 2021).

The N-terminal domain of aSyn is responsible for mediating its interaction with membranes, and mutations in this region can affect the protein's flexibility and lipid-binding properties. For example, the A30P mutation has been shown to reduce the protein's affinity for membranes and alter its ability to form stable oligomers (Jo *et al.*, 2002; Shu *et al.*, 2014). The E46K mutation also promotes membrane binding and may promote the formation of toxic oligomers and fibrils (Rovere *et al.*, 2019). These findings suggest that mutations in aSyn can alter its interaction with cell membranes and ultimately contribute to its pathogenic effects in synucleinopathies.

Furthermore, there is evidence to suggest that genetic factors may interact with environmental factors to contribute to the development of synucleinopathies. For example, the H50Q mutation has been shown to have significant alteration when in the presence of copper when compared to WT aSyn. Similarly, the A53T mutation has been associated with an increased risk of PD in individuals exposed to pesticides (Norris *et al.*, 2007). These findings suggest that gene-environment interactions may play a role in the development of synucleinopathies.

Finally, it is worth noting that not all individuals with mutations in the aSyn gene develop synucleinopathies, and not all individuals with synucleinopathies have identifiable mutations in the aSyn gene. This suggests that other factors, such as epigenetic modifications or protein-protein interactions, may also play a role in the development of these disorders (Labbé, Lorenzo-Betancor and Ross, 2016). Overall, further research is needed to fully understand the complex interplay between genetic and environmental factors in the development of synucleinopathies.

1.2.3. Post-translational modifications of aSyn

aSyn undergoes several PTMs that are associated with physiological or pathological functions. A PTM is a chemical modification of specific amino acids that can alter the protein structure or regulate its activity, location, degradation, and binding affinity (Ramazi and Zahiri, 2021). Some of the PTMs of aSyn include glycation, nitration, acetylation, SUMOylation, truncation, ubiquitination, glutathionylation, glycosylation, acylation, oxidation, and phosphorylation (Figure 2).

The most commonly studied PTM of aSyn is phosphorylation at serine 129, due to its close association with pathology, as it is found deposited in the brains of synucleinopathy patients. Phosphorylation is a reversible PTM that plays a role in multiple cellular processes, such as cytoskeletal arrangement, cellular metabolism, and gene expression (Oueslati, Fournier and Lashuel, 2010; Ardito *et al.*, 2017). Although the level of aSyn phosphorylation is low in physiological conditions, it is detectable in pathologically aggregated aSyn, affecting aSyn aggregation, oxidative stress, and inclusion formation. It is estimated that 90% of aggregated aSyn in PD patients is phosphorylated, compared to only 4% in healthy individuals (Fujiwara *et al.*, 2002). While its role in aSyn fibrillation remains debatable

(Chen *et al.*, 2009; da Silveira *et al.*, 2009) phosphorylated aSyn at serine 129 has also been associated with interactions with vesicular trafficking, enzymes, and cytoskeletal proteins, suggesting an ability to interfere with their functions and utilize them as co-aggregates (Awa *et al.*, 2022).

Phosphorylation of aSyn in serine 87 has been shown to inhibit aSyn aggregation and influence its interaction with membranes, but its functional role is yet to be fully elucidated (Paleologou *et al.*, 2010; Oueslati *et al.*, 2012). Enzymes such as kinases and phosphatases, including polo-like kinase 2, casein kinases, and G protein-coupled receptor kinases, balance aSyn phosphorylation, with the latter colocalizing with aSyn in Lewy bodies found in the brains of PD patients (Pronin *et al.*, 2000; Waxman and Giasson, 2008; Inglis *et al.*, 2009). Phosphorylation of aSyn has also been associated with increased reactive oxygen species (ROS) levels, which are caused by mitochondrial stress and exogenous toxins (Perfeito *et al.*, 2014).

Ubiquitination is an important PTM for the degradation of excessive or aberrant aSyn. This process involves the attachment of ubiquitin, a small protein that is ubiquitously expressed in the central nervous system (CNS), to specific residues of a target protein (Hallengren, Chen and Wilson, 2013). Ubiquitin most commonly binds to lysine residues, but can also bind to cysteine, serine, and threonine (McClellan, Laugesen and Ellgaard, 2019). If a single molecule of ubiquitin is bound, the process is designated mono-ubiquitination, while if multiple ubiquitin molecules are bound, leading to the formation of a poly-ubiquitin chain, the process is referred to as poly-ubiquitination. Poly-ubiquitination leads to protein degradation primarily by the ubiquitin-proteasome system (UPS) (*Xu et al., 2009; Braten et al.,* 2016). High amounts of ubiquitinated aSyn have been found in LBs. Monoubiquitination promote its degradation, suggesting that the balance between these processes is important in regulating aSyn levels in the CNS (Beyer and Ariza, 2013).

aSyn can undergo glycation, a non-enzymatic reaction that involves the attachment of sugar molecules to proteins. This modification has been shown to promote the formation of aSyn oligomers, which are thought to be particularly toxic to neurons (Vicente Miranda *et al.*, 2017). Interestingly, diabetes has been suggested as a risk factor for PD, and both diseases show altered sugar metabolism. This suggests a potential link between the two diseases that may have important implications for understanding PD pathology (Athauda *et al.*, 2017; Brauer *et al.*, 2020; Chohan *et al.*, 2021; Chung *et al.*, 2021). Furthermore,

studies in cell models of PD demonstrated that glycate aSyn has reduced mono-ubiquitination and degradation. Methylglyoxal-treatment showed impaired aSyn release and membrane binding (Vicente Miranda *et al.*, 2017; Konig, Miranda and Outeiro, 2018).

aSyn nitration is a PTM that involves the addition of a nitro group to the side chain of tyrosine residues, and is a hallmark of oxidative stress. Nitration of aSyn has been reported in the brains of PD patients, as well as in animal models of PD and *in vitro* studies using oxidative stress inducers. This modification has been shown to increase aSyn aggregation and toxicity, as well as impair its chaperone-mediated autophagy and lysosomal degradation, leading to the accumulation of aSyn in neurons (Hodara *et al.*, 2004)vvv. Additionally, nitration of aSyn has been associated with increased levels of ROS, indicating a potential positive feedback loop in oxidative stress-mediated aSyn pathology (Prigione *et al.*, 2010). Studies have also suggested a link between aSyn nitration and neuroinflammation, as nitrated aSyn has been shown to activate microglia and promote cytokine release (Reynolds *et al.*, 2008). Therefore, targeting aSyn nitration may be a potential therapeutic strategy for PD and other synucleinopathies.

Like many other proteins, aSyn is constitutively N-terminal acetylated. This PTM is common, affecting 85% of the proteins in eukaryotic cells. This modification involves the addition of an acetyl group to the N-terminus of aSyn, reducing its positive charges and affecting its biophysical properties (Dikiy and Eliezer, 2014; Runfola *et al.*, 2020)

aSyn truncation has also been shown to modulate aSyn cytotoxicity and aggregation. These truncated forms of aSyn are found in the brains of PD patients and reduce cell



viability. These forms of aSyn are more toxic to the mitochondria than the WT counterpart (Zhang *et al.*, 2022).

1.2.4. Pathological aggregation and spreading of α -synuclein

The aggregation of aSyn is a complex process that involves multiple steps and factors, and has been the subject of numerous studies in recent decades. Different synucleinopathies, such as PD and MSA, present distinct aggregates that result from the ability of aSyn to generate divergent forms of aggregated structures, which have been coined as "strains" similarly to the protein accumulations found in prion diseases (Melki, 2015; Peelaerts *et al.*, 2015; Peelaerts and Baekelandt, 2016; Lau *et al.*, 2020). These conformational strains of aSyn can differ in several aspects, such as morphology, size, toxicity, seeding potential, and binding affinity with proteins and lipids (Peelaerts and Baekelandt, 2016; Peelaerts *et al.*, 2018). For example, oligomers and ribbons demonstrate greater spreading properties than fibrils, but only ribbons can cause the accumulation of phosphorylated aSyn, which is a hallmark of several synucleinopathies (Gribaudo *et al.*, 2019; Rey *et al.*, 2019). Therefore, understanding the pathways and triggers of aSyn aggregation is crucial for fully comprehending the pathology and diagnosing different synucleinopathies.

Current evidence suggests that aSyn oligomers and protofibrils, rather than the larger insoluble aggregates, are the most cytotoxic species (Tanaka *et al.*, 2004; Winner *et al.*, 2011; Cascella *et al.*, 2021). Studies with aSyn variants that tend to form stable oligomers are associated with high cytotoxicity (Ingelsson, 2016; Fusco *et al.*, 2017).

As stated previously, aSyn is an intrinsically disordered protein in solution, adopting multiple conformations, making it unclear how native unfolded aSyn acquires an aggregation and nucleation-prone structure. The NAC domain of aSyn, a region located between amino acid residues 61-95, plays a crucial role in aSyn aggregation (Periquet *et al.*, 2007; Waxman, Mazzulli and Giasson, 2009). This stretch can potentiate monomeric accumulation and is also present in the core of the aSyn filaments (Tuttle *et al.*, 2016; Li *et al.*, 2018). The C-terminal of aSyn can shield the NAC domain and prevent aggregation, and truncating the C-terminal has been shown to increase the aggregation rate (Kanda *et al.*, 2000; Ulusoy *et al.*, 2010; Volpicelli-Daley *et al.*, 2011; Bassil *et al.*, 2016; Ma *et al.*, 2018). The fibril core mainly contains the NAC and N-terminal domains, while the unstructured part outside the core is composed of the C-terminal (Farzadfard *et al.*, 2022).

During the early stages of fibrillization, aSyn undergoes a partial folding into a pre-molten globule-like conformation (Uversky *et al.*, 2001). This conformational change can result from various factors, including protein concentration imbalances, mutations, PTMs, and environmental factors such as changes in pH, salt concentration, inflammation, and poly-amines (Antony *et al.*, 2003; Sandal *et al.*, 2008; Wu *et al.*, 2009; Fujiwara *et al.*, 2019; Guzzo *et al.*, 2021; Manzanza, Sedlackova and Kalaria, 2021). The oligomerization process begins with the formation of dimers, which are followed by the formation of soluble and non-fibrillar oligomeric species that can have different morphologies, such as annular, chain-like, or spherical structures. Upon reaching a critical concentration, these oligomers convert into protofilaments, protofibrils, and high molecular weight amyloid fibrils that can be classified as amorphous or amyloid-like aggregates (Figure 3) (Hijaz and Volpicelli-Daley, 2020).



ther oligomerization, aSyn is able to then assemble into fibrils, that are the major component of LBs. Under certain conditions, the spherical oligomers can be converted into ring-like structures,

which have been shown to permeabilize membranes by forming pore-like structures that affect membrane potential and ion distribution (Lashuel *et al.*, 2002; Kim *et al.*, 2009).

Like many proteins, the levels of aSyn in the CNS are regulated by a balance between its synthesis, clearance, and aggregation (Kragh *et al.*, 2012). Abnormal levels of aSyn can result from the failure of any of these mechanisms, leading to the formation of oligomers and fibrils. In healthy conditions, neurons have the ability to remove accumulated or dysfunctional proteins. However, if this mechanism fails, it can trigger or promote the pathogenic process (McNaught, Björklund, *et al.*, 2002; McNaught, Mytilin, *et al.*, 2002).

The analogy between prion diseases and synucleinopathies is not exclusive to the concept of aggregate strains but also to the spread of the pathology from cell-to-cell, region-to-region, and even organ-to-organ (Holmqvist *et al.*, 2014).



It was hypothesized by Braak and colleagues that the topography of synucleinopathies is related to the severity of the symptoms and that this progression could be separated into distinct stages (Braak *et al.*, 2003). In PD, the first stage is characterized by olfactory deficits, constipation, and sleep disturbances, which reflect the involvement of the olfactory bulb, enteric system, and caudal brainstem, respectively. In the subsequent stages, motor symptoms may correspond to the spread of pathology to the substantia nigra. In the final phase, the pathology reaches the neocortex, resulting in psychiatric symptoms and cognitive decline (Braak *et al.*, 2003; Fullard, Morley and Duda, 2017).

Several pathways have been identified as potentially involved in the transfer of aSyn between cells, including direct diffusion of aSyn through the cellular membrane, endoplasmic reticulum (ER)-Golgi dependent exocytosis, aSyn secretion in extracellular vesicles, tunneling nanotubes, or receptor-mediated endocytosis (Figure 4) (Emmanouilidou *et al.*, 2010; Danzer *et al.*, 2012). Importantly, these pathways have been associated with specific assembly states of the protein.

1.2.5. Cytotoxicity in Parkinson's disease

The symptoms of PD reflect the neurodegenerative processes occurring in patients. To potentially halt the progressive nature of the disease, it is crucial to understand these phenomena. Several mechanisms have been proposed to explain the cytotoxicity seen in synucleinopathies, which can be grouped into three main categories: toxic gain of function of aSyn, loss of physiological function and disruption of normal cellular processes (as shown in Figure 5). These processes may not be mutually exclusive but can occur simultaneously. For example, the loss of function can result from trapping monomers in non-functional oligomers or fibrils, while these aggregation mechanisms can also trigger abnormal and toxic interactions.

aSyn can interact with multiple cytoskeletal proteins, including tau, which is associated with several neurodegenerative diseases. This interaction can regulate tau phosphorylation, which in turn influences tubulin stabilization and binding *(Chen et al., 2007; Sousa et al.,* 2009; Dasari *et al.,* 2019). The association of aSyn with α and β -tubulin, and their presence in the LBs, suggests a physiological role of this interaction and a possible link between aSyn aggregation and microtubule polymerization (Kovács *et al.,* 2004; Carnwath, Mohammed and Tsiang, 2018). aSyn also interacts with actin, affecting its polymerization and, ultimately, the stability of the cytoskeletal network (Zhou *et al.,* 2004; Esposito *et al.,* 2007; Sousa *et al.,* 2009). By inactivating cofilin, aSyn impairs axon elongation and growth cone turning, inhibiting proper neuronal function (Tilve, Difato and Chieregatti, 2015).

ER stress is a characteristic feature observed in dopaminergic neurons in PD brains (Mou *et al.*, 2020). In animal models, the accumulation of oligomeric aSyn in the ER occurs before the onset of the disease, suggesting that ER dysfunction may be an early event in the pathology (Miraglia *et al.*, 2020). Diffused ubiquitinated aSyn is found to colocalize with ER stress markers, and mouse PD models revealed that neurons affected by aSyn display ER dysfunction, morphological abnormalities, and an up-regulation of ER chaperones (Conn *et al.*, 2004; Smith *et al.*, 2005; Görlach, Klappa and Kietzmann, 2006; Bellucci *et al.*, 2011; Credle *et al.*, 2015). Furthermore, inhibiting ER stress has been shown to reduce the accumulation of aSyn oligomers and delay the symptomatic disease stage (Boyce *et al.*, 2005; Colla *et al.*, 2012).



ER dysfunction also affects the ER-Golgi network, leading to fragmentation of the ER (Gitler *et al.*, 2008; Paiva *et al.*, 2018). O/E of aSyn has been shown to delay the ER-Golgi

CHAPTER 1

transport in a concentration-dependent manner and the dispersion of the Golgi (Thayanidhi et al., 2010).

One of the major complications in PD is the deterioration of the protein clearance mechanisms, such as the autophagy-lysosomal pathway (ALP) and the UPS, which play a role in the protein quality control and cleanse of unnecessary, damaged, or misfolded proteins. PD brains show lysosomal depletion, evident by a reduction in multiple lysosomal markers such as lysosomal-associated membrane protein 1 (LAMP1) and heat-shock protein 73 (HSP73), especially in neurons containing aSyn inclusions (Andringa et al., 2006; Dehay et al., 2010). This impairment is considered one of the possible causes that trigger aSyn aggregation and pathology (Pan et al., 2008). Furthermore, dysfunction of the ALP upon aSyn-mediated inhibition of Rab1 and sequestration of ALP components in aSyn aggregates ultimately impacts macroautophagy (Gitler et al., 2008; Winslow et al., 2010). aSyn also inhibits chaperone-mediated autophagy by binding to LAMP2, a lysosomal receptor, which further contributes to aSyn accumulation and loss of cellular homeostasis (Issa et al., 2018). O/E of aSyn inhibits proteasomal activity, which leads to the accumulation of ubiquitin-positive inclusions and cell death (Zondler et al., 2017). This process is thought to be due to aSyn interaction with multiple proteasome particles and the colocalization of proteasomal proteins with oligomers and fibrils (Lindersson et al., 2004).

PD is characterized by a deficiency in mitochondrial activity, which is a primary hallmark of the disease. Toxins such as 1-methyl-4-phenyl-1,2,3,6-tetrahydropyridine (MPTP) and rotenone are used in many PD models to induce mitochondrial dysfunction (Maegawa and Niwa, 2021). Mutations in genes involved in cellular protection against mitochondrial stress, including *Parkin* and PTEN-induced putative kinase 1, are linked to familial forms of PD (Beilina *et al.*, 2005; Dawson and Dawson, 2010; Billingsley *et al.*, 2019). aSyn has also been found to accumulate in the mitochondria of neuronal cells in PD patients, which is associated with impaired activity of the complex 1 and genetic dysregulation of genes involved in the mitochondria has been shown to impact the mitochondria's morphology and dynamics by permeabilizing the membrane and increasing ROS levels. The N-terminal of the protein, which has lipid-binding properties, regulates these effects (Nakamura *et al.*, 2011; Perfeito *et al.*, 2014).

1.2.6. Interactions with membranes and membrane-associated proteins

As mentioned previously, aSyn can spread cell-to-cell, disseminating the neurodegeneration to different neuroanatomical regions and affecting multiple tissues.

When aSyn spreads, the first cellular barrier it interacts with is the extracellular matrix. The N-terminal of aSyn has the ability to interact with phospholipids and fatty acids in the membrane (Eliezer *et al.*, 2001a). The negative charge of the membranes becomes a primary target to the positively charged lysine residues, affecting membrane properties such as thickness and curvature (Braun *et al.*, 2012; Zarbiv *et al.*, 2014). Furthermore, this interaction can affect the structure of aSyn itself, causing an increase in α -helix content and promoting oligomerization (Davidson *et al.*, 1998) (Figure 6).



Intracellular acetylated aSyn can bind to membranes, and displays reduced aggregation propensity compared to its non-acetylated form (Bartels *et al.*, 2014; Dikiy and Eliezer, 2014; O'Leary *et al.*, 2018). This interaction is also modulated by other PTMs, mutations, and membrane composition (Lashuel *et al.*, 2002; Volles and Lansbury, 2002; Zakharov

et al., 2007; Galvagnion *et al.*, 2016). For example, phosphorylation of aSyn can inhibit its interaction with membranes, and mutations like A30P and E46K can alter its binding affinity to anionic lipids (Fiske *et al.*, 2011; Kuwahara *et al.*, 2012).

The binding of the N-terminus of aSyn with membranes still allows other partners to interact with the intrinsically disordered C-terminal, such as the SNARE complex, suggesting that this interaction may play a highly relevant role in the normal function of aSyn (Lou *et al.*, 2017).

Proposed mechanisms for the membrane-mediated cytotoxicity are the disruption and permeabilization of membranes by integrating annular-shaped aSyn oligomers. These oligomers are incorporated into the lipid membrane, acting as channels and destabilizing membrane permeability, causing an unrestricted calcium influx and excitotoxicity (Lashuel *et al.*, 2002; Zhu, Li and Fink, 2003; Quist *et al.*, 2005; Zakharov *et al.*, 2007). In addition, these pores can also directly affect the membrane by damaging and thinning it, which could affect diffusion transport (Chaudhary *et al.*, 2016). The damage is, however, affected by both mutations and PTMs, supporting that distinctive organizational assemblies of oligomers may mediate different pathological pathways (Lashuel *et al.*, 2002; Volles and Lansbury, 2002; Zakharov *et al.*, 2007).

In addition to the membrane itself, aSyn can interact with multiple protein receptors and membrane proteins that play a role in neurodegeneration and the spreading of extracellular


aSyn (Figure 7). Experiments with unspecific proteases, which reduce the number of cell surface proteins, have demonstrated that reduced internalization of aSyn occurs in cells (Lee *et al.*, 2008).

One of these proteins is lymphocyte-activation gene 3 (LAG3), an immunoglobulin family member expressed in neurons, microglia, and immune cells (Anderson, Joller and Kuchroo, 2016; Liu *et al.*, 2018). LAG3 can bind with its D1 domain to murine mouse aSyn pre-formed fibrils (PFFs), colocalizing with multiple Rab proteins and endosomal GTPases implicated in the internalization of extracellular aSyn (Mao *et al.*, 2017). Deletion or inhibition of LAG3 will cause a decrease in the endocytosis of aSyn and a reduction of dopaminergic loss *in vivo*. This protein can also be cleaved by metalloproteases and exist in a soluble form, shown to be increased in the serum of PD patients and is associated with increased severity of non-motor symptoms in patients (Li *et al.*, 2007; Cui *et al.*, 2019; Guo *et al.*, 2019).

The Na⁺/K⁺-ATPase (NKA) is an enzyme located in the membrane of animal cells, responsible for importing two potassium ions and exporting three sodium ions using adenosine triphosphate (ATP), playing a role in various cell processes, including neuronal activity (Skou, 1998; Clausen, Hilbers and Poulsen, 2017). The NKA is composed of three subunits, and the α 3 subunit is linked to several neurodegenerative diseases (Geering, 2008; Ohnishi *et al.*, 2015; Shrivastava *et al.*, 2015; Petrushanko *et al.*, 2016; Ruegsegger *et al.*, 2016). This subunit interacts with amyloid- β (A β), superoxide dismutase 1 (SOD1), and aSyn, and is hypothesized to regulate the endocytosis of these proteins into neuronal cells (Ohnishi *et al.*, 2015; Shrivastava *et al.*, 2015; Ruegsegger *et al.*, 2016). he interaction between aSyn and α 3-NKA causes the α 3-NKA to become trapped in aSyn clusters, which in turn reduces the ability of α 3-NKA to export sodium effectively following an action potential. Ultimately, this can lead to dysregulation of the neuronal refractory period. α 3-NKA was detected alongside neurexin 1 α and 2 α in a proteomic-based analysis, indicating its possible involvement in synapse function (Shrivastava *et al.*, 2015).

The cellular prion protein (PrP^c) has been shown as a key regulator in the internalization of aSyn and the modulation of neuronal damage caused by aSyn oligomers (Ferreira *et al.*, 2017).

Heparan sulfate (HS) in proteoglycans can function as a receptor, modulating the uptake of aSyn fibrils in cell lines. Soluble heparin inhibits the uptake of aSyn by competing and binding into aSyn fibrils (Holmes *et al.*, 2013; Ihse *et al.*, 2017; Karpowicz *et al.*, 2017).

1.3. CELLULAR PRION PROTEIN

1.3.1. Cellular prion protein: Function and structure

PrP^c is a cell surface protein glycoprotein, strongly conserved across species and expressed in multiple organs and tissues with higher expression levels in the CNS and peripheral nervous system (PNS) (Bendheim *et al.*, 1992; Wopfner *et al.*, 1999).

The *PRNP* gene encodes PrP^c, and it is synthesized in the ER and processed for PTMs in the ER and Golgi (Chesebro *et al.*, 1985; Oesch *et al.*, 1985; Westaway *et al.*, 1994; Chakrabarti, Ashok and Hegde, 2009). PrP^c has a disulfide bridge between cysteine 179 and cysteine 214 in the C-terminal globular domain and a glycosylphosphatidylinositol (GPI) anchor that binds PrP^c to the outer part of the membranes (Ning *et al.*, 2014; Puig *et al.*, 2019). In addition, oligosaccharides can bind to PrP^c, causing mono-glycosylation and di-glycosylation in the asparagine 181 and asparagine 197 residues (Haraguchi *et al.*, 1989). Once in the extracellular membrane, PrP^c can go under constitutive endocytosis for recycling or degradation via clathrin-dependent and caveolin pathways (Shyng, Heuser and Harris, 1994; Peters *et al.*, 2003; Sunyach *et al.*, 2003; Morris, Parkyn and Jen, 2006; Fehlinger *et al.*, 2017). PrP^c can also undergo proteolytic cleavage via ADAM metalloprotease (Liang and Kong, 2012).

The unprocessed PrP^{c} has 253 amino acids and is trimmed to 209 amino acids after the removal of the signaling peptides in the C- and N- terminus (Drisaldi *et al.*, 2003). PrP^{c} can be divided into two structural areas: an N-terminal flexible tail and a C-terminal globular domain composed of three α -helices and two antiparallel β -sheets (Figure 8) (Cohen *et al.*, 1993; Donne *et al.*, 1997; Heske *et al.*, 2004; Calzolai *et al.*, 2005; Wille *et al.*, 2009; Riek *et al.*, 2021).



The N-terminal ranges from 23-124 amino acids. It contains two positively charged clusters (CC1 and CC2), an octarepeat region (OR), which has four to five repetitions of 8 amino acids (PHGGGWGQ), and a hydrophobic domain (HD) that is critical for the PrP biology and the most conserved region across species (Zahn, 2003; Coleman *et al.*, 2014; Martinez *et al.*, 2015; Evans *et al.*, 2016). In the octapeptide repeat sequence, the histidines have been shown to help coordinate the binding of metal ions, namely copper, zinc, nickel, and manganese (Hornshaw *et al.*, 1995; Yin, Zheng and Tien, 2003; Gaggelli *et al.*, 2005). Furthermore, the unstructured, flexible conformation of the N-terminus of PrP^c is not only implicated in the binding of different metals but also has been associated with protein-protein interactions (Freir *et al.*, 2011; Ferreira *et al.*, 2017).

The C-terminal of PrP^c, ranging from amino acids 125-230, is where most of the pathological mutations associated with increased aggregation propensity are found. The structured C-terminal was extensively characterized due to its role in PrP^c conversion to its scrapie form (PrP^{Sc}) (Wopfner *et al.*, 1999; Eghiaian *et al.*, 2004; Parkin *et al.*, 2007) and most PTMs occur in the C-terminal region.

The function of PrP^c has yet to be completely elucidated. In neurons, PrP^c has been shown to locate preferentially in the synaptic compartments of the nerve terminals (Peggion *et a*l., 2019). It is known that PrP^c plays a role in long-term potentiation (LTP) - the gained plasticity of the synapses to change their strength in response to previous stimuli (Maglio *et*

al., 2006; Sánchez-Alavez *et al.*, 2007; Ferreira *et al.*, 2017). PrP^C also has a role in sleep homeostasis and its continuity, based on the findings of PrP^C-ablation in pathology and mice models (Tobler, Deboer and Fischer, 1997). PrP^C-KO mice reported altered circadian rhythms and increased sleep fragmentation – a phenomenon rescued with the reintroduction of PrP^C expression (Cagampang *et al.*, 1999; Collins, McLean and Masters, 2001). PrP-KO mice also showed reduced neuronal proliferation in development and adult neurogenesis (Steele *et al.*, 2006; Haigh and Collins, 2014). PrP^C also appeared to play a neuroprotective role in models of ischemia, apoptosis, excitotoxicity caused by glutamate, and resistance to oxidative stress (Brown *et al.*, 1997; Zeng *et al.*, 2003; Kim *et al.*, 2004; Weise *et al.*, 2004; Dupiereux *et al.*, 2008; Rangel *et al.*, 2009; Nuvolone *et al.*, 2013).

1.3.2. Prion protein in neurodegenerative disorders

The role of membrane receptors in neurodegeneration cannot be overstated. In this regard, PrP^c has shown to be one of the key receptors for the modulation of neuropathologies, both in neuronal toxicity and transmission of pathogenic aggregates to adjacent regions.

In the context of proteinopathies, PrP^{c} has been a well-characterized binding partner of a β . This interaction was shown to be oligomeric-specific in the CC region of PrP^{c} (amino acids 23-27 and 94-110) (Freir *et al.*, 2011). This interaction leads to phosphorylation of the Fyn kinase via the metabotropic glutamate receptor 5 (mGluR5) and subsequent phosphorylation of the NMDAR2B, leading to synaptic dysfunction in the hippocampus, LTP deficits, and destabilization of the dendritic spines. This phosphorylation cascade has also been associated with increased hyperphosphorylated Tau levels, affecting the progression of the disease (Um *et al.*, 2012; Salazar and Strittmatter, 2017). This mechanism could explain why many early symptoms can appear years before the disease diagnosis and provides a potential therapeutic target for AD (Freir *et al.*, 2011; Ostapchenko *et al.*, 2013).

In addition, distinct isoforms and expression levels of PrP^c are found in AD brains (Zhang *et al.*, 2019), with a change in the PrP^c profile with the progression and severity of the disease, giving a potential diagnosis and progression evaluation tool for AD. Evidence shows the presence of PrP^c in amyloid plaques in AD (Schwarze-Eicker *et al.*, 2005; Takahashi *et al.*, 2011).

There is still some debate regarding the function of PrP^c in AD. Studies show that a decreased expression of PrP^c in the hippocampus is associated with aging and increased INTRODUCTION

risk for AD (Whitehouse *et al.*, 2010), suggesting a protective role in the pathology. This study was, however, complemented by different studies that focused on the PrP^C expression in different Braak stages, showing that PrP^C expression is increased in the first stages of the pathology, decreasing in later stages and subsequent neuronal death (Vergara *et al.*, 2015). Other studies showed that there was no significant diversity in PrP^C expression between healthy groups and AD patients (Dohler *et al.*, 2014; Abu Rumeileh *et al.*, 2017), while others showed that there were no differences between total PrP^C levels, but differences regarding the glycosylated forms of PrP^C (Saijo, Scheff and Telling, 2011).

The binding of $a\beta$ to PrP^c is restricted to the N-terminus of PrP^c – blocking it with antibodies or deleting it can prevent synaptic plasticity deficits induced by oligomers of $a\beta$ (Laurén *et al.*, 2009; Didonna *et al.*, 2015). Specifically, the antibodies 6D11, which blocks the residues 93-109, and an antibody specific for the region 23-111 were shown to rescue cognitive deficits in AD mouse models (Chung *et al.*, 2010; Kudo *et al.*, 2012), suggesting that the residues 23-27 and 92-110 are necessary for the binding and subsequent neuronal damages caused by $a\beta$. PrP^c has also been shown to modulate the internalization of $a\beta$ oligomers dependent on low-density lipoprotein 1 and laminin receptor (Rushworth *et al.*, 2013; Pinnock *et al.*, 2015).

PrP^c has been shown to increase the uptake and modulate the toxicity of TDP-43 fibrils, a protein that affects neurons in ALS and frontotemporal lobar degeneration (FTLD) (Scialò *et al.*, 2021).

In neurodegenerative disorders, PrP^{c} is mainly known to be the main culprit in prion diseases, such as scrapie in sheep, bovine spongiform encephalopathy in cattle, Creutzfeldt-Jakob disease (CJD) in humans, and chronic wasting disease in some cervids. Prion diseases are transmissible and fatal brain diseases. In human pathologies, we can catalog these diseases as spontaneous, acquired by another organism, or genetic. In these diseases, the cellular form of the protein converts into a protease-resistant pathogenic state known as PrP^{Sc} . Contrarily to its cellular isoform, PrP^{Sc} contains more β -sheets (>43%, compared to 3%) and a lower proportion of α -helices (30%, compared to 42%) (Caughey *et al.*, 1991; Cohen *et al.*, 1993).

Prion diseases have the particularity that their pathogenic and transmission agent is a protein capable of catalyzing the healthy isoform into a pathogenic and, subsequently, infectious one. PrP^{Sc} forms oligomers that can then be assembled into fibrils (Prusiner *et al.*, 1983; Bieschke *et al.*, 2004). These fibrils have small fragments that can detach and

spread the PrP^{Sc} seeds to the surrounding locations, tissues, and in some instances, even different organisms of distinct species (Saborio, Permanne and Soto, 2001; Baskakov *et al.*, 2002). This mechanism inspired the term "prion-like spreading," found in multiple other neurodegenerative diseases, to describe why some pathologies, such as PD and AD, can progress across neighboring cells, different brain regions, and tissues (Marciniuk, Taschuk and Napper, 2013). There is, however, some debate on whether prion pathologies are caused by a loss of function of the PrP^c or a toxic gain-of-function caused by PrP^{Sc}.

1.3.3. Prion protein in synucleinopathies

As referred to in the previous chapter, PrP^c is known to be an interacting partner to multiple types of amyloids; however, its function in synucleinopathies remains to be fully understood. Furthermore, previous literature has shown conflicting data regarding the interaction of aSyn with PrP^c, being therefore essential to characterize this interaction better to unlock a potential therapeutic prospect. In addition, it is unclear whether PrP^c has a receptor or a sensor role in the pathology.

Like previously discussed receptors, PrP^c was shown to act as a modulator of aSyn internalization in cell models. Although it is not essential for aSyn spreading, as seen in *PRNP*-KO models, it does increase the spreading when overexpressed. Stereotaxic injections of sonicated aSyn fibrils into the brains of mice either lacking PrP^c expression, WT, or O/E via Tg20 demonstrated that PrP^c expression is associated with increased spreading in an expression-dependent manner. The results in primary cultures of these neurons were insignificant, suggesting that PrP^c acts as a sensor rather than a direct culprit in aSyn internalization. Immortalized human embryonic kidney cells (HEK293) transfected with different PrP^c mutations demonstrated strong colocalization except when the CC was removed, suggesting an involvement of this region in the interaction (Urrea *et al.*, 2017, 2018). In addition, in mice, the presence of PrP^c displayed a higher amount of aggregated aSyn compared to *PRNP* KO.

This interaction affected not only the aSyn but also prion replication. aSyn fibrils were able to interfere with PrP^C and increase the formation of neuroprotective PrP^C fragments (Reyes *et al.*, 2014; Aulić *et al.*, 2017).

This interaction can form micron-sized clusters with aSyn oligomers with relatively high affinity and slow dissociation, modulated by the residues 95-111 of PrP^c (Rösener *et al.*, 2020).

Studies have demonstrated that the oligomeric form of aSyn can interact with PrP^c, resulting in the phosphorylation of mGluR5 through Fyn kinase. This activation of NMDAR2B ultimately leads to an elevation in intracellular calcium levels and the impairment of synaptic function. This dysfunction can cause abnormalities in long-term potentiation (Figure 9) (Ferreira *et al.*, 2017). Furthermore, this interaction has been proposed to encourage the formation of cofilin/actin rods, which can rearrange the cytoskeleton and impact actin dynamics, leading to axonal transport blockage (Brás, Lopes and Outeiro, 2018).



In mice models of aSyn, the behavioral deficits and reduced lifespans found were ameliorated in mice where PrP^c expression was ablated. In addition, it was also found that PrP^c could facilitate aSyn internalization in SH-SY5Y cells O/E PrP^c compared to WT SH through clathrin-mediated endocytosis and changing the location of aSyn oligomers. The interaction could also be detected through surface plasmon resonance (SPR) (Thom *et al.*, 2021).

It was also shown that aSyn and PrP form by complex coacervation that is a highly dynamic, thermos-responsive, and reversible liquid droplet through the interaction of the Nterminal of PrP^c and C-terminal of aSyn (Agarwal *et al.*, 2022). The potential of this interaction to modulate synucleinopathies makes it an enticing therapeutic target to try to slow the progression of the disease with therapies such as antisense oligonucleotides or immunotherapies.

1.4. CELLULAR MODELS OF NEURODEGENERATIVE DISORDERS

In order to study synucleinopathies, several cellular models have been developed to simulate specific characteristics of the disease. However, all models have particular advantages and disadvantages, so it is essential to use the correct models and a combining them to offset each other's limitations.

The use of patient tissue, although quite valuable since it is the model most closely related to the disease, contains the limitation of being heterogeneous and its ethical considerations (Falkenburger, Saridaki and Dinter, 2016).

Although also limited by ethical considerations, animal models offer the advantage of being able to be genetically modulated and allow us to follow the course of the disease from the start until a certain point. In addition, multiple tissues can be collected or cultured; however, it is limited by survivability (in primary culture), differences regarding species, and experimental time (Hartung, 2008).

Cell lines allow easily handled and reliable experiments while reproducing certain specific parts of the disease while ignoring others. These have, however, the limitation of overgroWTh, which limits the ability to monitor the more prolonged effects of synucleinopathies (Hartung, 2007).

Within the cell line models, the biomolecular fluorescence complementation assay (BiFC) is a valuable tool for studying protein-protein interactions. This method is based on the discovery of two non-fluorescent fragments of a fluorescent protein that reconstitute the protein complex, allowing visualization of a signal when in close proximity. This complex is formed when each fragment is fused to specific proteins that are interacting (Figure 10) (Outeiro *et al.*, 2008).



CHAPTER 2

Aims of the Project

28

aSyn-associated pathologies cause cytotoxicity and spreading through a plethora of cellular events, ranging from calcium imbalance to mitochondrial dysfunction. The characterization of these events is therefore essential to the better understanding of the pathologies and consecutively, important for the identification of potential therapeutic targets.

Membrane proteins, most notably PrP^c,have recently been shown to be modulators of aSyn-pathology, acting as a sensor for misfolded forms of aSyn, and activating signaling cascades that result in the abnormal activation of the NMDA receptor and, consequently, dysregulation of the neural function. However, the precise molecular determinants of the interaction need to be further elucidated.

In this project, we aimed to characterize the molecular interaction between aSyn and PrP^c so that we can better understand the full potential role of this interaction. Our main goals were the:

- Characterization of the molecular interaction between α-synuclein and cellular prion protein *in vitro*.
- Investigation of the molecular interaction between α-synuclein and cellular prion protein in cell models.

For the first goal of the project, we aimed to characterize the biophysical and structural properties of the interaction, analyzing its effects using *in vitro* approaches, such as NMR or RT-QuICs assays.

For our second goal, we generated aSyn and PrP^c tagged with fragments of Venus fluorescent protein in order to characterize the interaction using BiFC assay and aggregation assays in human cell lines such as HEK293 and H4 cells. **CHAPTER 3**

Materials and Methods

3.1. PURIFICATION OF RECOMBINANT PROTEIN

3.1.1. Murine α -synuclein purification and characterization

3.1.1.1. Purification of α -synuclein

Murine aSyn was obtained by transforming *E. coli* BL21 (DE3) ultracompetent cells with a plasmid containing its cDNA sequence (pET21a-aSyn WT). ¹⁵N isotopically labeled and N-terminal acetylated aSyn were obtained by co-transforming *E. Coli* BL21 with both pET21a-aSyn WT and a plasmid encoding the components of yeast NatB acetylase complex.

Transformed cells were cultured in a narrow-necked baffled-designed flask in slow stirring at 37°C in lysogeny broth (LB) medium in the presence of ampicillin (200 μ g/mL) until the optical density (OD) at 600 nm reached 0.6. Protein expression was then induced by add-ing 1 mM of isopropyl-1-thio- β -D-galactopyranoside (IPTG), and the culture was incubated for 2 hours. For ¹⁵N isotopically labeled proteins, M9 medium was enriched with N¹⁵H4CI.

The cells were pelleted (6600x*g*, 15 minutes at 4°C) and resuspended in lysis buffer (750 mM NaCl, 10 mM TRIS, 1 mM EDTA, pH 7.6) with 1 mM of PMSF protease inhibitor (La Roche, Basel, Switzerland). The mixture was sonicated and incubated at 95°C for 15 minutes. After briefly cooling down the sample, we centrifuge the sample (16000x*g*, 20 minutes at 4°C) and collect the supernatant for dialysis. The supernatant was added to a dialysis tubing (3000 molecular weight cut-off), which was added to the dialysis buffer (10 mM TRIS, 1mM EDTA, 50 mM NaCl, pH 7.6).

Anion exchange high-performance liquid chromatography (AEC) was carried out on an Äkta-HPLC Purifier (GE Healthcare). The dialyzed mixture was injected into a HiTrap Q HP column (GE Healthcare). After injection of the sample, a gradient was run from buffer A (25 mM TRIS, pH 7.7) to buffer B (25 mM TRIS, 1 M NaCl, pH 7.7), and fractions were collected for further analysis.

Samples deemed pure by polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (PAGE) were selected for size exclusion chromatography using a Superdex 200 10/300 (GE Healthcare Life Sciences). Protein concentration was estimated with spectrofluorometer (Jasco Inc, MD, USA) from the absorbance at 274 nm using a molar extinction coefficient of 5960 M⁻¹ cm⁻¹. The protein was aliquoted and kept frozen at -80°C for later use.

3.1.1.2. Purification of aggregated forms of α-synuclein

To model *in vitro* amyloid variants of aSyn found in pathological conditions, monomeric aSyn needs to be subjected to certain standardized conditions and controls. To obtain fibrils of aSyn, we first need to centrifuge monomeric aSyn at high speeds (to prevent contamination with self-aggregated high molecular weight species) and dilute it into PBS to a final concentration of 5 mg/mL. The tube is then placed into a thermomixer at 37°C and shaken at 1000 rotations per minute (rpms) for 7 days (Eppendorf Thermomixer Comfort, Eppendorf, USA). After incubation, the mixture should appear turbid, composed of fibrillary forms of aSyn, which are then confirmed by Thioflavin T (ThT) assays.

ThT assay consists of incubating a total concentration of 0.05 mg/mL of purified fibrillar aSyn into 25 μ M of ThT. The absorbance is then read using an Infinite M200 PRO (Tecan Ltd., Maennedorf, Switzerland) with an excitation of 450 nm and an emission of 500 nm.

Fibrils were sonicated according to previous descriptions (Luk *et al.*, 2012) to produce PFFs to study aSyn prion-like activity.

3.1.2. Murine prion protein purification and characterization

Murine mature 23-230 PrP^c was obtained by transforming *E. coli* BL21 (DE3) ultracompetent cells with a plasmid corresponding to its cDNA sequence (pET22b-mPrP23-230).

Transformed cells were cultured in a narrow-necked baffled-designed flask in slow stirring at 37°C in LB medium in the presence of ampicillin (100 μ g/mL) until the OD at 600 nm reached 0.6. Protein expression was then induced by adding 1 mM of IPTG, and the culture was incubated for 5 hours.

The cells were pelleted (5000xg, 20 minutes at 4°C) and resuspended in 1x BugBuster Master Mix (Merck Millipore, Billerica, MA, USA). The culture was then sonicated and incubated for 20 minutes at room temperature (RT). The supernatant was discarded and the pellet was resuspended in 1X BugBuster Master Mix, sonicated under the same conditions, and incubated (15 minutes at RT). The mixture was centrifuged (8000xg, 15 minutes at 4°C), and after discarding the supernatant, the pellet was resuspended in 0.1x Bug Buster reagent. The mixture was centrifuged (16000xg, 15 minutes at 4°C). The supernatant was discarded. The pellet was resuspended in denaturing buffer (8 M GuHCl, 10 mM Tris, 100 mM NaPO₄, pH 8), sonicated, and incubated for 1 hour at RT. After incubation, the pellet was centrifugated (13000x*g*, 5 minutes at 4°C), and the resulting supernatant was mixed with Ni-NTA SuperFlow resin (Qiagen) preequilibrated in denaturing buffer. The mixture was incubated for 1 hour at RT and then packed into an XK 16/20 glass chromatography column (GE Healthcare) and added to an Äkta-HPLC Purifier (GE Healthcare).

To discard other proteins, we ran a gradient from denaturing buffer to refolding buffer (10 mM Tris–HCl, 100 mM NaPO₄, pH 8.0), followed by the elution of our protein by adding the elution buffer (10 mM Tris–HCl, 100 mM NaPO4, 500 mM imidazole, pH 5.8). Fractions with OD_{280} >1000 were added to a dialysis tube (7000 MWCO) and dialyzed 1.5h against dialysis buffer (10 mM NaPO₄, pH 5.8), changing it every 30 minutes and dialyzing other 1.5 hours in ddH₂O under the same conditions. The protein stocks were filtered through a 0.22 µm filter unit and then frozen in aliquots at -80°C.

3.2. CELL CULTURE AND MOLECULAR BIOLOGY

3.2.1. Cell Lines

For *in vitro* studies, we used HEK293, and genetically modified HEK293 stably expressing green fluorescent protein (GFP)-tagged aSyn were kept at 37° C and 5° CO₂ environment in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) (PAN, Germany), supplemented with 1% penicillin-streptomycin (Pen/Strep) (ThermoFisher) and 10% fetal bovine serum (FBS) (ThermoFisher). Cells were seeded 24 hours before transfection into well-plates at a density of 10^{5} cells per ml. Cells were counted using a Neubauer counting chamber.

At a confluence of around 90%, the cells were resuspended and transferred into a new culture flask. Cells were washed briefly with PBS, followed by incubation with tryp-sin/EDTA. The mixture was transferred into new cell culture medium.

All handling was done under sterile conditions under a laminar flow hood.

3.2.2. Transient transfection method

For BiFC, aggregations, and internalizations experiments, cells were seeded in a 12-wellplate 24 hours before the transfection. All transfections were done using Metafectene (Biontex) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Shortly, the medium was exchanged for a new culture medium 1 hour before the transfection. 1 μ g total Plasmid DNA was diluted in serum and antibiotic-free DMEM media, and 2 μ L Metafectene was diluted into serum and antibiotic-free DMEM media on another tube. The DNA solution was then combined with the lipid solution, and the mixture was incubated for 20 minutes at RT. The final solution was then added dropwise to the medium, and cells were incubated for 24 hours for further tasks.

The medium was removed or exchanged after 18 hours.

3.2.3. Treatment of cells with α -synuclein

Twenty-four hours after transfection with different plasmids, different forms of recombinant aSyn were added directly to the cell medium until a total concentration of 500 nM was reached. The culture incubated for 24 hours. Cells were treated 24 hours after transfection. Cells were washed 3 times with 1x PBS and 1 time with diluted trypsin to remove residual protein from the plate.

3.2.4. Protein extraction and quantification

Cells were solubilized 24h post-treatment (either transfection or treatment with recombinant protein). Cells were lysed using radioimmunoprecipitation assay (RIPA) buffer ((50 mM Tris pH 8.0, 150 mM NaCl 0.1% Sodium-Dodecyl-Sulphate (SDS), 1% Nonidet P40, 0.5% sodium deoxycholate, α -complete protease inhibitor cocktail (La Roche, Basel, Switzerland). The cell lysates were centrifuged (10000x*g*, 15 minutes at 4°C), and the supernatant was transferred to a new recipient. Protein concentration was measured through Bradford's assay. 1 µLof cell lysate was diluted with 49 µL of H₂O and 150 µL of Bio-Rad Protein Assay Dye Reagent Concentrate (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Inc., Hercules, CA, USA). Absorbance was measured using a TECAN Infinite M200 PRO plate reader. All samples were measured in triplicates

3.2.5. Western blot analysis

The detection of proteins and quantifications of relative amounts were verified by immunoblotting. 20 μ g of samples were added to 5x laemmli buffer (250 mM Tris pH 6.8, 10% SDS, 1.25% Bromophenol Blue, 5% β-Mercaptoethanol, 50% Glycerol), and loaded for SDS-PAGE with 12% resolving gel and 7% stacking gel (Acrylamide 37.5 (Carl Roth GmbH, Karlsruhe, Germany), 0.01% SDS in ddH₂O, 0.1% tetramethylethylenediamine (TEMED), and 1% ammonium persulfate (APS), with 5µL PageRuler Plus Protein Ladder (Perbio Science Deutschland, Bonn, Germany). Electrophoresis was performed with an SDS-Running buffer (125mM Tris, 960 mM Glycine) for 20 minutes at 70 Volts followed by 1 hour with 110 Volts in a Bio-Rad Mini-Protean 3 Mini Vertical Electrophoresis System (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Inc., Hercules, CA, USA).

Following the electrophoresis run, the protein was transferred into a nitrocellulose membrane by dry transfer using an iBlot 2 Gel Transfer Device (Thermofisher Scientific, MA, USA), according to the manufacturer's manual.

The membrane was fixed with 0.4% PFA, and protein was detected with Ponceau S.

The membrane with the protein was then blocked using 5% bovine serum albumin fraction V (BSA), and diluted in TBS-Tween for 1h at RT. The primary antibodies were dissolved in TBS to immunolabel specific proteins and incubated under mild shaking overnight at 4°C. Membranes were washed three times for 15 minutes with TBS-Tween and incubated with secondary antibodies for 2 hours at RT. The fluorescence signal was visualized using Odyssey® DLx Imaging System (Li-cor).

3.2.6. Cloning of prion plasmids

For the production of plasmids expressing the venus-fragment tagged VN-PrP, the vector VN-pcDNA3.1. was selected. We digested for 1 h at 37°C 5µgof PrP-GFP to obtain an insert encoding for the mature human PrP RNA, and the vector in 2µL of FastDigest Green Buffer (Thermo Fisher Scientific, MA, USA), 1µL of restriction enzymes Nhel (Thermo Fisher Scientific, MA, USA) and AfIII (Thermo Fisher Scientific, MA, USA) at a final volume of 20µL. The final mixture was loaded into a 1.5% agarose gel in TAE buffer and 40mM of Tris, supplemented with 0.5ug/µL of ethidium bromide. Electrophoresis was done using a PowerPac Universal Power supply (BioRad) at 120V, and the DNA bands were observed using a FUSION Xpress chamber with a UV transilluminator (PEQLAB Biotechnologie, Germany). DNA Insert band was removed, and DNA was extracted from the agarose gel using a QIAquick gel extraction kit (Qiagen) following the manufacturer's protocol.

For the venus-fragment tagged PrP-VC, we perfumed the digestion under the same conditions changing only the restriction enzymes to XhoI (Thermo Fisher Scientific, MA, USA) and ApaI (Thermo Fisher Scientific, MA, USA).

For the WT-PrP plasmid with a translation initiator enhancer (Kozak Consensus sequence), we performed the digestion under the previously described conditions but with BamHI (Thermo Fisher Scientific, MA, USA) and XbaI (Thermo Fisher Scientific, MA, USA) as restriction enzymes.

3.3. IMMUNOFLUORESCENCE MICROSCOPY

3.3.1. Immunocytochemistry

For immunocytochemistry (ICC), the cells were seeded in plates with previously coated glass coverslips.

Cells were seeded at 8.5*10⁴ on the coated plate. Density was determined using a Neubauer chamber. After treatments (transfection and transfection with aSyn treatment), the media was removed, and the slides were washed three times with 1x PBS. The cells were then fixed with 4% PFA diluted in water. Next, permeabilization was done using 0.1% Triton X-100 (Sigma Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA), diluted in 1x PBS, and incubated for 10 minutes at RT, followed by the blocking of the non-specific binding sites with 3% BSA (PAA, Cölbe, Germany) in 1x PBS and incubation for 1 hour. The primary antibody is then added and incubated overnight. After washing the plates 3 times for 10 minutes with 1x PBS to remove any residual unbound antibodies, we incubated the secondary antibodies for 2 hours at RT. Cells were then rewashed under the same conditions and stained with DAPI (Life Technologies- Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA,USA). Finally, after 5 minutes of incubation, the slides were washed and mounted on a glass slide with Mowiol. Primary antibodies are listed in Table 1.

PRIMARY ANTIBODIES			
Antibody	Species	Dilution	Company
Prion protein (SAF32)	Mouse IgG2	1:1000	Bertin Pharma
A-synuclein (MJFR1)	Rabbit monoclonal IgG	1:1000	Abcam
B-Actin (A5441)	Mouse IgG1	1:4000	Sigma-Aldrich
Phosphorylated synuclein (EP1536Y)	Rabbit monoclonal IgG	1:1000	Abcam

Table 1. List of antibodies used in this study.

3.3.2. Microscopy and image analysis

Microscopy images were obtained using a Leica inverted microscope DMI6000 (Leica, Wetzlar, Germany), using 40x (HCX PI Fluotar) or 63x objectives (HCX PI Fluotar).

Images were processed in ImageJ and colocalization analysis for graphs X were obtained using JaCoP colocalization plugin for ImageJ.

3.4. STRUCTURAL BIOLOGY

3.4.1. RT-QuIC Assay

For the real-time quaking-induced conversion (Figure 11) (RT-QuIC), 0.01 mg/mL of monomeric aSyn and/or 0.001 mg/mL of PFFs was diluted in RT-QuIC buffer (150 mM NaCl, 0.0002% SDS, 1 mM EDTA, 10 mM of ThT, all diluted in 1x PBS). Samples were measured in a COSTAR 96 flat black plate covered with transparent plastic.

Samples were measured in an Infinite M200 PRO (Tecan Ltd., Maennedorf, Switzerland) plate reader, with temperatures between 41 and 42°C. Excitation (440 nm) and emission (480 nm) were measured for 250 cycles. Each cycle had 2 minutes of incubation and 60 seconds of orbitally shaking at 432 RPMs. To obtain monomer incorporation rate we used the previously described function (Dominguez-Meijide *et al.*, 2020) $y = y_0 + A/(1 + exp(-k(t - t_{0.5}))))$ where y_0 is the pre-transition baseline, A is the amplitude of transition, k is a groWTh rate previously calculated, and $t_{0.5}$ is a midpoint.



3.4.2. Surface Plasmon Resonance Spectroscopy

This method is used to detect the quantitative binding of two or more unmarked molecules.

The concept is based on polarized light going through as prisms on a reflective surface while a detector reads the reflection (Figure 12). The surface has an immobilized ligand and a constant flow of sample buffer. After the injection of the analyte into the immobilized ligand layer, any changes in the surface of the gold chip would cause a correspondent change in the angle of the reflection of the light that could be measured. These measurements were performed using a ProteOn XPR36 (Bio-Rad).

When adding the analyte, it is possible to measure the association constant (K_a), while the dissociation constant (K_d) can be measured when depleting the ligand of the analyte and measuring the release of bound analyte from the ligand. Using these measurements, it is

possible to calculate the equilibrium constant (K_D) which represents the point at which association and dissociation are equal and represents $K_D = \frac{K_d}{K_a}$.

For protein-protein interaction studies, the GLC sensor chip was used. The initialization step was performed with 50% glycerol. The surface was then activated with 400 mM of 1ethyl-3-(3-dimethyl aminopropyl) carbodiimide (EDC) and 100 nM of N-hydroxysulfosuc-cinimide. Protein ligand was added and immobilized at a concentration of 20 μ g/mL, and the analyte was flowed at five different concentrations to obtain the K_D.



3.4.3. Nuclear magnetic resonance

All spectra were recorded on a Bruker 600 MHz Advance III spectrometer equipped with a cryogenically cooled triple resonance ¹H (¹³C/¹⁵N) TCI probe. ¹H-¹⁵N heteronuclear single quantum coherence (HSQC) experiments were all recorded at 15°C using protein samples

dissolved in H₂O supplemented with 10% D₂O. Nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR) parameters used in each experiment are described next.

¹H-¹⁵N HSQC experiments were done using 16 scans, 1042 complex points (sweep-width of 16 ppm in the ¹H dimensions), and 256 complex points (sweep-width of 26 ppm in the ¹⁵N dimensions). The sequence-specific assignments for aSyn backbone were transcribed from previous literature (Maltsev, Ying and Bax, 2012; Miotto *et al.*, 2015). Only unambiguously assigned and well-resolved peaks were included for further analysis. The I/I₀ ratios obtained for aSyn, in the absence or presence of PrP^C, with different concentrations of NaCl were plotted as a function of the protein sequence to calculate the intensity perturbation profiles of the protein. The mean weighted chemical shifts displacements (MWACS) for ¹H-¹⁵N were calculated as [($\Delta\delta^{1}$ H)² + ($\Delta\delta^{15}$ N/10)²]^{1/2}.

Acquisition and processing of NMR spectra were performed using TOPSPIN 3.2 (Bruker Biospin). 2D spectra analysis was performed using CCPN, and data were plotted in GraphPad PRISM 5 (GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA, USA).

3.4.4. Tryptophan fluorescence spectroscopy

Intrinsic tryptophan fluorescence was measured using a Cary Eclypse Fluorimeter (Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, CA)]. Samples were excited with a wavelength of 280 nm, and spectra were collected from 300 to 450 nm. Samples were measured at 25°C. K_D was obtained using the function $Y = \frac{I*X}{K_{D+X}}$, where *I* is the maximum amplitude differential fluorescence and K_D is the affinity constant.

3.5. Software and statistics

Statistical analysis was done using GraphPad PRISM 5 (GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA, USA). Processing of the Figures was performed using ImageJ NIH, USA and/or Adobe Illustrator (Adobe Inc, San Jose, CA, USA). Colocalization measurements were obtained using the JaCoP plugin for ImageJ.

Figures were composed with BioRender.com or Microscoft PowerPoint (Microsoft Corporation).

Statistical tests were repeated-measures ANOVA for grouped analysis, followed by poshoc Dunnet's tests for multiple comparisons and students-two-tailed t-test, one-way-Analysis of Variance (ANOVA). Data were expressed as mean \pm SD and significance levels as follows: *: p < 0.05; **: p

< 0.01; ***: p < 0.001.

CHAPTER 4

Results

4.1. DIRECT INTERACTION BETWEEN RECOMBINANT α -Synuclein and Prion Protein is detected using multiple biophysical methods

4.1.1. Production of recombinant prion protein and aSyn

To characterize the proteins produced, we conducted a preliminary analysis of the recombinant proteins. For that, we employed of multiple biophysical and molecular biology methods.

We verified the purity of recombinant aSyn and PrP^c by SDS-PAGE and size-exclusion chromatography (SEC) (Figure 13). For aSyn, SDS-PAGE showed its expected size, with no additional bands present when stained with Coomassie Blue (Figure 13a). Chromatography peak confirms that protein was expressed and purified from the soluble fraction (Figure 13b). For PrP^c we observed the expected size with no additional bands when stained with Coomassie blue (Figure 13c). The absence of any additional bands indicates a well-prepared and pure sample. Therefore, any potential discrepancies in future results cannot be attributed to impurities in the protein preparation.

In addition, a 1D proton NMR of 50 µM samples of aSyn (Figure 14b) and PrP^c (Figure 14c) in buffer B (MES 20 mM, NaCl 100 mM pH 6.5) was recorded at 15°C. Well defined and resolved resonances were obtained for both proteins.

We then added both proteins at a 1:1 ratio in the conditions described previously (Figure 14a). We observed a decrease in peak intensity of tryptophan residues in PrP (indicated by an asterisk) and the disappearance of tyrosine residues in the aSyn signal (indicated by a double asterisk). However, the phenylalanine signal in the aSyn N-terminus and NAC regions was preserved (marked with a triple asterisk), indicating that the tyrosine residues whose resonances peak disappeared are likely located in the C-terminus. aSyn contains four methionine residues, two of which are present in the C-terminal region. In the right spectrum (marked with a plus sign), we observed the loss of one signal and a shift in another. These results suggest that there is a specific interaction between aSyn and PrP^C, with potential implications for understanding the mechanisms of neurodegenerative diseases.



aSyn (C). The absence of additional peaks or bands in the gel suggest a pure preparation with the proteins intact.



Figure 14. Interaction of WT aSyn and recombinant PrP detected by 1D proton NMR. We can observe in the left panel ¹H NMR spectra of side chains of ASyn + 1 equivalent of PrP (A), ASyn (B) and PrP (C); In the right panel between 2.0 and 1.8 ppm we can observe the methionine regions of (A), (B) and (C). Spectra were aquired at 15 °C in NMR Buffer of samples containing 50 μ M of WT recombinant protein. Asterisk indicates a decrease in peak intensity of the tryptophan's present in PrP and the double asterisk sign the disappearance of tyrosine from the ASyn signal. The preservation of the ASyn phenylalanine signal (marked with a triple asterisk), from the N-terminus and NAC regions, suggests that the tyrosine residues were derived from the C-terminus. Out of the four methionine's present in aSyn, two are located in the C-terminal. In the right spectra, marked with a plus sign, we were able to see that one signal was loss and other was shifted.

4.1.2. Interaction between aSyn and PrP is mainly established in aSyn C-terminal through electrostatic bonds

We recorded a two-dimensional ¹H-¹⁵N HSQC spectrum of ¹⁵N-labeled aSyn. Next, we recorded a second spectrum of 50µM of ¹⁵N-labeled aSyn in the presence of one molar equivalent of recombinant PrP.

The NMR spectrum of aSyn:PrP revealed significant changes in the 111-140 residues of aSyn located in the acidic C-terminal, including decreased signal intensity and a high difference in mean weight chemical shift displacements for these residues. This suggests that the interaction between aSyn and PrP takes place in the C-terminal of aSyn (Figure 15).

To further investigate the nature of the protein-protein interaction, we incubated aSyn and PrP with 200 mM of sodium chloride (NaCl), which specifically disrupts electrostatic bonds. We observed that the signal intensity and position of the shifter resonances were reconstituted after the addition of NaCl, indicating that it successfully disrupted the electrostatic interactions between the proteins, which were responsible for the formation of the protein-protein complex (Figure 15a).

These findings suggest that the interaction between aSyn and PrP is electrostatic in nature and provides valuable insights into the mechanisms underlying neurodegenerative diseases.



Figure 15. Interaction between aSyn and PrP is mainly established in aSyn C-terminal. A) Overlaid contour plots of 1H-15N heteronuclear single quantum correlation (HSQC) spectra of 50 µM WT aSyn(black), 50 µM WT aSyn in addition of one equivalent of PrP (blue) and aSyn, PrP and 200mM of NaCl (yellow). (B) Differences in the mean weight chemical shifts displacements between WT aSyn and WT aSyn+PrP, and in addition of NaCl. (C) Peak intensity changes between WT aSyn and WT aSyn+PrP and in addition of NaCl. All experiments werer ecorded at 15 °C using 15N isotopically labeled protein samples dissolved in NMR buffer.

4.1.3. N-terminal tryptophans from PrP play a role in the interaction

To investigate the interaction between aSyn and PrP, we examined changes in the fluorescence of tryptophan residues in PrP. Given that aSyn does not contain tryptophan, any changes in fluorescence would indicate an interaction between tyrosines from aSyn and PrP tryptophans, most notably from the octapeptide repeats and CC. We observed a decrease in tryptophan fluorescence in PrP with increasing amounts of aSyn, indicating an interaction, possibly of aromatic nature between aSyn and PrP (Figure 16).

To quantify this interaction, we calculated a K_D for the interaction between aSyn and PrP tryptophans. K_D is a measure of the strength of binding between two molecules, such as a protein and a ligand. It represents the concentration of ligand at which half of the binding sites on the protein are occupied. Mathematically, it is defined as the ratio of K_d to the K_a for the protein-ligand interaction. A lower K_D indicates a stronger binding affinity between the two molecules. The decrease in fluorescence suggests that the interaction is likely due to quenching of the aromatic residues in PrP, which could be caused by either energy transfer between residues or conformational changes induced by the interaction (Chen and Barkley, 1998).

This fluorescence-based approach provides complementary information to the 2D NMR spectroscopy used to study the interaction between aSyn and PrP. By combining these methods, we were able to gain a more complete understanding of the interaction between these two proteins.



350 nm.

4.1.4. aSyn PFFs show direct interaction with PrP^c in SPR

To further study the equilibrium between association and dissociation of the interaction between aSyn and PrP, we performed SPR spectrometry. We used a Biacore T200 instrument and immobilized PrP onto a GLC chip using standard amine-coupling chemistry. To verify successful anchoring of PrP, we ran a positive control using the SAF32 antibody, which is specific to PrP.

PFFs of aSyn were added at different concentrations and the SPR signal was monitored in real-time. The interaction between aSyn and PrP was detected, and a Langmuir model was used to calculate the K_D for the interaction. The K_D was found to be within the range



Figure 17. Detection of direct interaction between PrP and aSyn by surface plasmon resonance. Recombinant PrP (rPrP; 20 ng/mL) was coupled to a GLC chip. A) Binding of anti-PrP mAb SAF32 indicates that the PrP ligand is bound to the GLC chip. B) SPR sensogram of the recombinant PrP and PFFs of aSyn interaction. PFFs aSyn (345.78 nM; 691.56 nM; 1037.34 nM; 1383.12 nM and 1728.9 nM) was injected as an analyte. For fitting, the 1:1 Langmuir model was used. The table shows the measured binding values C) Reference sensogram without any ligand.

of other reported protein-protein interactions, indicating a strong interaction between aSyn and PrP (Figure 17). The use of SPR allowed us to not only confirm the interaction between aSyn and PrP, but also provided kinetic information about the interaction, such as the K_a and K_d . This method can be particularly useful for identifying potential drugs or inhibitors that may interfere with the interaction between aSyn and PrP, as it allows for the screening of large numbers of compounds in a relatively short amount of time.

4.2. EFFECT OF THE INTERACTION ON THE AGGREGATION PROPENSITY OF aSYN

4.2.1. PrP^c potentiates aSyn seeded-aggregation *in vitro*

As seen in the previous subchapter, PrP interacts with the C-terminal of aSyn, which has been implicated in aSyn oligomerization and fibrillation. To investigate the potential modulatory effect of PrP on aSyn aggregation, we employed the real-time quaking-induced conversion (RT-QuIC) assay. This assay allows for the detection of amyloid fibril formation through the incorporation of a seeding agent (PFFs in our case) into monomeric aSyn, which leads to the amplification of the fibrillar signal over time.

We incubated recombinant aSyn with or without PrP in the presence of PFF seeds and used BSA as a molecular crowding control, as previous studies have shown that molecular crowding can accelerate aSyn aggregation(Biswas *et al.*, 2021). Notably, samples containing PrP alone or a mixture of PrP with PFF seeds did not show any increase in ThT fluorescence at any time during the experiment, suggesting that only aSyn aggregation was detected.

By quantifying the monomer incorporation rate and analyzing the area under the curve, we determined that the presence of PrP increased aSyn aggregation and made the reaction more efficient (Figure 18). These results suggest that PrP may play a role in aSyn aggregation and highlight the potential for modulatory effects of PrP in neurodegenerative diseases.



Figure 18. PrP increases aSyn aggregation when seeded. a) Graph of amplification of different PrP concentrations with increasing amounts of PFFs. Fluorescence increase was observed in any of the conditions b) RT-QuIC results show a significant increase in monomer incorporation rate per cycle in the presence of 0.5 μ M PrP. . Blue: Only PBS was inserted into the mix; red: 1 μ M of recombinant aSyn seeded with 0.7 μ M of PFFs; green: 1 μ M of recombinant aSyn seeded with 0.7 μ M of PFFs; green: 1 μ M of recombinant aSyn seeded with 0.7 μ M of PFFs; and 0.5 μ M of PFFs and 0.5 μ M of recombinant PrP; purple: 1 μ M of recombinant aSyn seeded with 0.7 μ M of pFFs and 0.5 μ M of BSA. Statistical analysis: unpaired t-test and multiple comparison test between conditions in the presence of PrP or BSA with untreated condition with aSyn c) RT-QuiC graph of the monomeric aSyn (1 μ M) amplification in the presence or absence of PrP (0.5 μ M) (representative out of N=7). BSA was using as a molecular crowding control, being present in the same molarity as PrP. Protein amplified in presence of 0.5 μ M of recombinant PrP shows higher ThT fluorescence intensity than in its absence. Blue: Only PBS was inserted into the mix; red: 1 μ M of recombinant aSyn seeded with 0.7 μ M of PFFs; green: 1 μ M of recombinant aSyn seeded with 0.7 μ M of PFFs and 0.5 μ M of a perfective of PFFs; green: 1 μ M of recombinant aSyn seeded with 0.7 μ M of PFFs and 0.5 μ M of recombinant aSyn seeded with 0.7 μ M of PFFs; green: 1 μ M of recombinant aSyn seeded with 0.7 μ M of PFFs and 0.5 μ M of recombinant aSyn seeded with 0.7 μ M of PFFs and 0.5 μ M of recombinant aSyn seeded with 0.7 μ M of PFFs; green: 1 μ M of recombinant aSyn seeded with 0.7 μ M of PFFs and 0.5 μ M of recombinant aSyn seeded with 0.7 μ M of PFFs and 0.5 μ M of recombinant aSyn seeded with 0.7 μ M of PFFs and 0.5 μ M of recombinant aSyn seeded with 0.7 μ M of PFFs and 0.5 μ M of recombinant aSyn seeded with 0.7 μ M of PFFs and 0.5 μ M of r

4.2.2. PrP^c expression does not increase number of aSyn aggregates but colocalizes with pSer129 aSyn

We used HEK293 cells stably expressing aSyn-GFP to investigate the seeding properties of exogenous PFFs of aSyn in endogenous aSyn in relation to PrP expression. In addition, we stained the cells for phosphorylated aSyn (p-aSyn) to verify the presence of p-aSyn-positive exogenous aggregates. ICC was performed on aSyn-GFP-expressing HEK293 cells transfected with PrP-Kozak or an empty vector, as a control, and treated with recombinant aSyn. Staining was performed with p-aSyn (red), PrP (magenta), and DAPI (blue) (Figure 19). The number and size of aSyn accumulations were consistent across all conditions, independent of treatment or PrP expression. Accumulations were visible in all conditions.

As shown in Figure 20, O/E PrP did not affect the number and size of endogenous aSyn accumulations, as well as the number, intensity, and size of p-aSyn accumulations. The results were consistent with those obtained in cells transfected with an empty vector.

We also conducted Pearson's colocalization coefficient analysis for all conditions to examine the colocalization between p-aSyn accumulations and PrP. Strong colocalization was observed between aSyn and PrP, as analyzed by staining of PrP and endogenous aSyn, PrP and p-aSyn, and endogenous aSyn and p-aSyn (Figure 21). We observed increased colocalization of p-aSyn accumulations with PrP, as compared to most aSyn accumulation. The results are consistent with our hypothesis that PrP plays a role in the propagation of aSyn pathology.

In summary, our findings suggest that PrP expression does not influence the number and size of aSyn accumulations, but may enhance the colocalization of p-aSyn accumulations with PrP (see Figures 19, 20, and 21). These results contribute to our understanding of the role of PrP in aSyn pathology and may provide insights into potential therapeutic targets for PD.



Figure 19. ICC of PrP transfected and treated aSyn-GFP HEK293 cells. aSyn-GFP-expressing HEK293 cells transfected with PrP-Kozak or empty vector were treated with recombinant aSyn and staining was performed with p-aSyn (red), PrP (magenta), and DAPI (blue). Scale bar: 10 μ m




4.3. UPTAKE OF RECOMBINANT aSYN IN CELLULAR MODELS

4.3.1. PrP^c does not increase internalization of aSyn species, suggesting a role as a sensor

We first confirmed that PrP^{C} expression was increased in cells transfected with a plasmid encoding PrP^{C} with a Kozak sequence compared to cells transfected with an empty pcDNA3.1. vector, as shown by a representative western blot stained against aSyn, PrP, and β -actin (Figure 22a). Quantification of the relative expression levels of aSyn and PrP showed that aSyn expression was significantly higher in cells O/E PrP and treated with aSyn PFFs (Figure 22b).

When cells were treated with monomeric aSyn or aSyn PFFs or PBS, the relative aSyn expression did not differ between WT and PrP O/E cells (Figure 22c). However, there was a tendency of higher aSyn uptake in PrP O/E cells after both treatments. When cells were treated with aSyn PFFs, aSyn uptake was significantly higher in both WT and PrP O/E cells (Figure 22d). These results suggest that the presence of PrP may enhance aSyn uptake, especially when aSyn is in its aggregated form. This could potentially lead to increased aSyn pathology in the presence of PrP. This data supports the hypothesis that PrP may play a role in the progression of synucleinopathies such as PD.

CHAPTER 4



Figure 22. Internalization of exogenous aSyn in HEK293 overexpressing PrP. a) Representative western blot stained against aSyn, PrP and β -actin. (b) Quantification of relative aSyn expression and relative PrP expression. Cells without aSyn treatment show low levels of endogenous aSyn. Expression levels of aSyn was significantly higher in PrP transfected cells after treatment with aSyn PFFs. PrP expression is higher in PrP overexpressing cells. (c) Relative aSyn expression does not differ WT and PrP over-expressing cells after treatment with monomeric aSyn or with aSyn PFFs. Data shows tendency of higher aSyn uptake in PrP overexpressing cells after both treatments. (d) aSyn uptake is significantly higher after PFF treatment in WT and PrP overexpressing cells. N=4, *p<0.05

4.4. UPTAKE OF RECOMBINANT aSYN IN CELLULAR MODELS

4.4.1. Interaction between PrP^c and aSyn is conformation specific in cellular models

BiFC is a commonly used technique for validating protein-protein interactions within cells. In this technique, two proteins of interest are fused to complementary fragments of a fluorescent protein, allowing visualization of their interaction within cells. In our study, we used BiFC to investigate the interaction between aSyn and PrP^c.

To achieve this, we cloned a venus fragment 1 fused to the N-terminal of aSyn (VN-aSyn) and PrP^c (VN-PrP), and a venus fragment 2 fused to the C-terminal of aSyn (aSyn-VC) and PrP^c (PrP-VC). This approach has been widely used to investigate aSyn oligomerization and the interaction between aSyn monomers (Outeiro *et al.*, 2008).

We first co-transfected HEK293 cells with aSyn to confirm aSyn oligomerization, which resulted in fluorescence as expected. We then co-transfected cells with VN-aSyn and PrP-VC, aSyn-VC and VN-PrP, and VN-PrP and PrP-VC. Expression was confirmed using western blot and ICC (Figure 23 and 24). We observed Venus fluorescence only when the fragments were in the N-terminal of PrP^c and C-terminal of aSyn. Interestingly, we did not observe fluorescence when tagging the C-terminal of PrP and N-terminal of aSyn (Figure 24), although the proteins were still being expressed as confirmed by SDS-PAGE and immunolabeling. This suggests that the interaction between aSyn and PrP^c in cell models is orientation-specific.

Furthermore, we observed that the interaction between aSyn and PrP^c was only visible in the perinuclear region, indicating that it may be occurring in the ER-Golgi network. These findings provide insight into the mechanism of interaction between aSyn and PrP^c and may help in developing therapeutic interventions for synucleinopathies.





Figure 24. Interaction between aSyn and PrP is detected and orientation specific. a) Schematic representation of BiFC. b) fluorescence from the BiFC signal was only seen with both aSyn constructs due to oligomerization and with N-terminal tagged PrP co-transfected with C-terminal tagged aSyn, suggesting that the interaction in cells is orientation specific.

4.4.2. PrP strongly colocalizes with aSyn in HEK293 cells

To further verify the interaction between aSyn and PrP and the specificity of the BiFC signal, we performed different colocalization analyses. Pearson's correlation coefficient was used to measure the correlation of the intensity distribution between channels. We observed stronger colocalization between PrP and the BiFC signal, suggesting a strong relationship between the signal intensity and localization between these two proteins. However, the lower correlation values between aSyn and the BiFC signal were due to the contrasting strong signal of aSyn, which covered most of the cytoplasm, compared to the BiFC signal, which was mostly visible in the perinuclear area.

This observation was further corroborated by the Mander's correlation coefficient, which describes the contribution of each channel to the pixels of interest. We found a strong colocalization between the PrP signal with BiFC, indicating that most of the PrP present intracellularly is interacting with aSyn. However, we did not observe a strong colocalization between aSyn and PrP with the BiFC signal, suggesting that not all aSyn is interacting with PrP intracellularly, or that the interaction is not specific to the region of interest (Figure 25).

Overall, these colocalization analyses further support the specificity of the BiFC signal and confirm the interaction between aSyn and PrP in intracellular regions.



PH.D DISSERTATION | RENATO GARCIA DOMINGUES

Discussion

CHAPTER 5

5.1. aSyn interacts directly with PrP in an orientation specific way

Previous research has produced conflicting findings regarding the interaction between aSyn and PrP (Ferreira *et al.*, 2017; Brás, Lopes and Outeiro, 2018; La Vitola *et al.*, 2019; Domingues *et al.*, 2022). While some studies suggest that a direct interaction is possible, others have proposed that a macromolecular complex, not involving direct interaction between these two proteins, may be involved (Domingues *et al.*, 2022). The oligomeric state of aSyn is also a point of contention, with some studies indicating that only oligomeric aSyn interacts with PrP while others suggest that monomeric aSyn could also interact (Ferreira *et al.*, 2017; Urrea *et al.*, 2017). Nonetheless, prior work has identified the interacting region of PrP and demonstrated the inhibition of PrP as a means of reversing synuclein pathology, aSyn spreading, and calcium cytotoxicity (Ferreira *et al.*, 2017; Thom *et al.*, 2021). Therefore, characterizing the interacting region and nature of the interaction between aSyn and PrP is crucial for developing strategies to address problems associated with this interaction.

Previous research has shown that the internalization of aSyn and its detrimental effects could be modulated by PrP, however by understanding the nature of this interaction, we can further understand if the N-terminal effects could be playing a role simultaneously, such as the interaction with DJ-1 (Burbulla *et al.*, 2017). In addition to that, it is known that a big part of aSyn present in pathology can be truncated, which could modulate this interaction in strength.

Our study shows that the acidic C-terminal region of aSyn primarily interacts with PrP through electrostatic interactions. We hypothesize that tryptophan residues on PrP may also bind with the C-terminal tyrosine residues of aSyn through aromatic interactions. Moreover, our results suggest that the specific orientation of the interaction is essential for intracellular interactions between aSyn and PrP. Other factors, such as PTMs and mutations of aSyn and the conformational states of aSyn, may also impact the interaction with PrP. Therefore, future studies could investigate the role of these additional factors in the interaction between aSyn and PrP.

In addition to that, mutations that have already shown to affect the interaction of aSyn with the membranes could also provide different interacting strengths with PrP. Analyzing and comparing the different K_D using the different methods described in this work could further the idea that that different species of aSyn can cause neurodegeneration using different

methods, and supporting the idea that conflicting results may be cause by differences in the aSyn production methodologies.

Our study provides valuable insights into the nature of the interaction and may aid in the development of more targeted therapeutic approaches for synucleinopathies. Targeting the C-terminal region of aSyn or the tryptophans of PrP may be a promising strategy for preventing or reversing the effects of aSyn aggregation and spreading. Additionally, residue-specific mutations and biophysical techniques could be used to further explore the effects of this interaction.

Furthermore, our study opens up new avenues for exploring the role of PrP in neurodegeneration beyond its well-established involvement in prion diseases. The specific identification of the aSyn-PrP interaction could have important therapeutic implications. Developing compounds that specifically target the identified interaction between aSyn and PrP, such as those targeting the C-terminal of aSyn or the N-terminal of PrP, could lead to more specific and effective therapies. Additionally, the identification of the key residues involved in the interaction could guide the development of immunotherapies targeting these residues, providing a more targeted approach to treating synucleinopathies.

Overall, our study represents an important step forward in our understanding of the complex interactions between aSyn and PrP and provides a foundation for future research aimed at developing more effective treatments for neurodegenerative diseases. The potential biophysical effects of the aSyn-PrP interaction may also have therapeutic implications, such as the potential role of PTMs in protein conformation or dynamics. Finally, the use of computational methods to predict the specific amino acids involved in protein-protein interactions may have wider applications in the field of drug discovery and protein engineering.

5.2. PrP may potentiate aSyn oligomerization

The role of membrane receptors in synucleinopathies is mostly focused on the effect in spreading and activation of pathological and cytotoxic pathways. In the case of PrP, due to the interaction with aSyn C-terminal we wanted to assess if there was any potential role in aSyn aggregation kinetics.

Previous research has demonstrated that aSyn could cluster with PrP into micron-sized condensates (Rösener *et al.*, 2020; Agarwal *et al.*, 2022), however it was unclear the effect of PrP in the seeded aggregation of aSyn.

Our results showed that the presence of PrP significantly enhanced seeded aSyn aggregation, as evidenced by a significant increase in monomer incorporation rate per cycle in the RT-QuIC assay. However, interestingly, we found that these results were not consistent in our cellular models, suggesting either a possible sensor role in the cells or a survivorship bias in H4 cells (Tanaka *et al.*, 2004; Gonçalves, Matos and Outeiro, 2010; Markopoulou *et al.*, 2014; Brás, Lopes and Outeiro, 2018). Therefore, further studies are warranted to decipher the underlying mechanisms of PrP-aSyn interaction.

To gain insight into the role of PrP in aSyn aggregation, we propose future studies to investigate the aggregation kinetics in cellular models using different time points, in order to evaluate the early stages of aggregate formation, or their potential toxic/cytoprotective roles. Additionally, other biophysical methods such as transmission electron microscopy or Fourier-transform infrared could be used to analyze the aggregates derived from this interaction to provide more information regarding possible structural differences, seeding properties, and the potential role that these aggregates could play in the pathology.

In addition to the potential role of PrP in aSyn aggregation kinetics, our observation of colocalization between PrP and p-aSyn suggests that PrP could play a role in aSyn phosphorylation. PrP has been previously reported to interact with different proteins, triggering various downstream signaling pathways, including those related to phosphorylation. This suggests the possibility of a feedback loop where PrP-aSyn interaction may increase aSyn phosphorylation levels in the cell, further exacerbating the disease pathology. Investigating the precise mechanisms underlying PrP-aSyn interaction and its effect on aSyn phosphorylation will be crucial in developing targeted therapeutic interventions for synucleinopathies.

Furthermore, our study highlights the need for a more comprehensive understanding of aSyn pathology, which may involve complex interplay between different cellular components and membrane receptors. In this context, exploring the role of other membrane receptors and their interaction with aSyn may provide additional insights into the disease mechanisms. Additionally, investigating the potential impact of aSyn aggregates formed via PrP-aSyn interaction on cellular toxicity and spreading could reveal new potential for therapeutic intervention. Potential therapeutic targets could include the inhibition of PrP-

aSyn interaction or the modulation of PrP expression. Inhibiting the PrP-aSyn interaction could potentially prevent or slow down the process of aSyn aggregation, thereby reducing the burden of protein aggregates in the brain. Additionally, targeting the phosphorylation pathways of aSyn could also be a promising approach, as it has been suggested that the accumulation of phosphorylated aSyn is a key factor in the development of synucleinopathies. Ultimately, more research is needed to fully understand the mechanisms of PrP-aSyn interaction and the role of PrP in aSyn pathology, in order to develop effective therapies targeting these processes.

In conclusion, our study provides evidence for the potential role of PrP in aSyn aggregation kinetics and phosphorylation, with implications for the development of targeted interventions for synucleinopathies. Further investigation into the mechanisms underlying PrP-aSyn interaction, as well as exploration of other membrane receptors and their interaction with aSyn, could provide a more comprehensive understanding of the disease pathology and identify novel therapeutic targets.

5.3. Intracellular potential effects of PrP interaction with aSyn

Using BiFC method, we verified that the fluorescence is detected intracellularly in the perinuclear region. This suggests that not only this interaction can happen extracellularly, where the mature PrP is mostly found, but also intracellularly, possibly during the protein production of PrP.

This could suggest further potential roles in not only excitotoxicity and spreading, but it could also potentially affect the overall efficiency and accuracy of protein synthesis in the cell, leading to downstream effects on cellular homeostasis and function. However, further research is needed to fully elucidate the potential impacts of this interaction on cellular processes. The interaction between PrP and aSyn during PrP protein production could potentially affect protein synthesis mechanisms. A previous study has shown that PrP interacts with ribosomal proteins and is associated with polysomes, suggesting that PrP may play a role in translation regulation. The presence of aSyn during this process may modulate the translation of specific proteins and could impact overall cellular protein synthesis. Additionally, aSyn has been shown to interact with ribosomes and affect their function, suggesting that the interaction between aSyn and PrP during protein synthesis could have a significant impact on ribosomal function and, in turn, on cellular homeostasis.

DISCUSSION

The interaction between PrP and aSyn could also potentially impact aSyn protein folding. A previous study has shown that PrP interacts with other proteins involved in protein folding, such as Hsp70, suggesting that PrP may play a role in the folding of misfolded proteins. The interaction between aSyn and PrP during protein production may affect the folding of aSyn and contribute to its misfolding and aggregation. Additionally, aSyn has been shown to interact with chaperone proteins, and the interaction between aSyn and PrP could potentially impact the function of these chaperones, further contributing to aSyn aggregation.

The interaction between PrP and aSyn during protein production could potentially impact the membrane binding properties of aSyn. It has been shown that PrP interacts with lipid membranes, and aSyn has a high affinity for lipid membranes, which is thought to play a key role in aSyn aggregation and toxicity. The interaction between PrP and aSyn during protein production may modulate the membrane binding properties of aSyn and affect its aggregation and toxicity. Additionally, a previous study has shown that aSyn affects membrane permeability and could impact calcium signaling and mitochondrial function, which could further contribute to neurodegeneration. The interaction between PrP and aSyn during protein production may impact aSyn-mediated alterations in calcium signaling and mitochondrial function and contribute to neurodegeneration.

The intracellular interaction between PrP and aSyn may also have implications for cellular energy production and oxidative stress. It has been suggested that aSyn accumulation in neurons can disrupt mitochondrial function, leading to decreased ATP production and increased oxidative stress. In addition, studies have shown that PrP can play a role in mitochondrial function and calcium homeostasis. Therefore, it is possible that the interaction between PrP and aSyn could exacerbate the effects of aSyn accumulation on mitochondria and calcium signaling, leading to increased oxidative stress and energy deficits in affected cells. Further studies are needed to determine the exact mechanisms underlying these potential effects.

Finally, the interaction between PrP and aSyn may have implications for the immune response in the brain. Recent studies have shown that microglia, the resident immune cells in the brain, play a crucial role in clearing aSyn aggregates and preventing their spread. In addition, studies have suggested that PrP may play a role in the activation of microglia and the immune response. Therefore, it is possible that the interaction between PrP and aSyn could impact microglial function and immune response in the brain. Further studies are needed to determine the exact nature of this interaction and its implications for the immune response in synucleinopathies.

In conclusion, the potential impact on aSyn aggregation kinetics and membrane binding properties could have important implications for the progression of synucleinopathies. Furthermore, the possibility of PrP playing a role in aSyn phosphorylation via a feedback loop could have implications for the development of therapeutics targeting the PrP-aSyn interaction. Overall, these findings highlight the importance of studying the intricate molecular mechanisms involved in the pathogenesis of synucleinopathies, and suggest potential avenues for the development of new therapies to combat these devastating diseases. **CHAPTER 6**

Conclusion

6. SUMMARY AND CONCLUSION

The study of the interaction between aSyn and PrP has been a subject of significant research interest due to their involvement in the pathology of neurodegenerative diseases. The findings of previous studies on the interaction between these two proteins have been conflicting, and the oligomeric state of aSyn has been a point of contention. This study contributes to our understanding of the nature of the interaction between aSyn and PrP by identifying the interacting region of PrP and demonstrating the importance of the specific orientation of the interaction.

The study shows that the acidic C-terminal region of aSyn primarily interacts with PrP through electrostatic interactions, and the tryptophan residues on PrP may also bind with the C-terminal tyrosine residues of aSyn through aromatic interactions. The identification of the key residues involved in this interaction could guide the development of immuno-therapies targeting these residues, thus providing a more targeted approach to treating synucleinopathies. Furthermore, the use of computational methods to predict the specific amino acids involved in protein-protein interactions may have wider applications in the field of drug discovery and protein engineering.

The study also highlights the potential role of PrP in aSyn aggregation kinetics, as evidenced by a significant increase in monomer incorporation rate per cycle in the RT-QuIC assay. However, the results were not consistent in cellular models, suggesting a possible sensor role in the cells or survivorship bias in H4 cells. Further studies are needed to understand the underlying mechanisms of PrP-aSyn interaction and its effect on aSyn phosphorylation.

Future studies could investigate the role of other membrane receptors and their interaction with aSyn, which may provide additional insights into the disease mechanisms. Additionally, investigating the potential impact of aSyn aggregates formed via PrP-aSyn interaction on cellular toxicity and spreading could reveal new key targets for therapeutic intervention.

Targeting the C-terminal region of aSyn or the tryptophans of PrP may be a promising strategy for preventing or reversing the effects of aSyn aggregation and spreading. Additionally, residue-specific mutations and biophysical techniques could be used to further explore the effects of this interaction. Developing compounds that specifically target the identified effects between aSyn and PrP, such as those targeting the C-terminal of aSyn or the N-terminal of PrP, could lead to more specific and effective therapies.

Investigating the precise mechanisms underlying PrP-aSyn interaction and its effect on aSyn phosphorylation will be crucial in developing targeted therapeutic interventions for synucleinopathies. Inhibiting the PrP-aSyn interaction could potentially prevent or slow down the process of aSyn aggregation, thereby reducing the burden of protein aggregates in the brain. Additionally, targeting the phosphorylation pathways of aSyn could be a promising therapeutic approach.

Overall, the study represents an important step forward in our understanding of the complex interactions between aSyn and PrP and provides a foundation for future research aimed at developing more effective treatments for neurodegenerative diseases. The potential biophysical effects of the aSyn-PrP interaction may also have therapeutic implications, such as the potential role of PTMs in protein conformation or dynamics. This study highlights the need for a more comprehensive understanding of aSyn pathology, which may involve complex interplay between different cellular components and membrane receptors.

REFERENCES

'2021 Alzheimer's disease facts and figures' (2021) *Alzheimer's and Dementia*. doi: 10.1002/alz.12328.

Abu Rumeileh, S. *et al.* (2017) 'Diagnostic Accuracy of a Combined Analysis of Cerebrospinal Fluid t-PrP, t-tau, p-tau, and Aβ42 in the Differential Diagnosis of Creutzfeldt-Jakob Disease from Alzheimer's Disease with Emphasis on Atypical Disease Variants', *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*. doi: 10.3233/JAD-160740.

Agarwal, A. *et al.* (2022) 'Spatiotemporal modulations in heterotypic condensates of prion and α -synuclein control phase transitions and amyloid conversion', *Nature Communications*. doi: 10.1038/s41467-022-28797-5.

Allison, J. R. *et al.* (2009) 'Determination of the free energy landscape of α -synuclein using spin label nuclear magnetic resonance measurements', *Journal of the American Chemical Society*. doi: 10.1021/ja904716h.

Anderson, A. C., Joller, N. and Kuchroo, V. K. (2016) 'Lag-3, Tim-3, and TIGIT: Coinhibitory Receptors with Specialized Functions in Immune Regulation', *Immunity*. doi: 10.1016/j.immuni.2016.05.001.

Andringa, G. *et al.* (2006) 'Changed distribution pattern of the constitutive rather than the inducible HSP70 chaperone in neuromelanin-containing neurones of the Parkinsonian midbrain', *Neuropathology and Applied Neurobiology*. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2990.2006.00714.x.

Antony, T. *et al.* (2003) 'Cellular polyamines promote the aggregation of α-synuclein', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M208249200.

Appel-Cresswell, S. *et al.* (2013) 'Alpha-synuclein p.H50Q, a novel pathogenic mutation for Parkinson's disease', *Movement Disorders*. doi: 10.1002/mds.25421.

Ardito, F. *et al.* (2017) 'The crucial role of protein phosphorylation in cell signalingand its use as targeted therapy (Review)', *International Journal of Molecular Medicine*. doi: 10.3892/ijmm.2017.3036.

Athauda, D. *et al.* (2017) 'Exenatide once weekly versus placebo in Parkinson's disease: a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial', *The Lancet.* doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(17)31585-4.

Aulić, S. *et al.* (2017) 'α-Synuclein Amyloids Hijack Prion Protein to Gain Cell Entry, Facilitate Cell-to-Cell Spreading and Block Prion Replication', *Scientific Reports.* doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-10236-x.

Awa, S. *et al.* (2022) 'Phosphorylation of endogenous α -synuclein induced by extracellular seeds initiates at the pre-synaptic region and spreads to the cell body', *Scientific Reports.* doi: 10.1038/s41598-022-04780-4.

Baba, M. *et al.* (1998) 'Aggregation of α -synuclein in Lewy bodies of sporadic Parkinson's disease and dementia with Lewy bodies', *American Journal of Pathology*.

Bajaj, N., Hauser, R. A. and Grachev, I. D. (2013) 'Clinical utility of dopamine transporter single photon emission CT (DaT-SPECT) with (123I) ioflupane in diagnosis of parkinsonian syndromes', *Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery and Psychiatry*. doi: 10.1136/jnnp-2012-304436.

Balesh, D., Ramjan, Z. and Floriano, W. B. (2011) 'Unfolded annealing molecular dynamics conformers for wild-type and disease-associated variants of alpha-synuclein

show no propensity for beta-sheetformation', *Journal of Biophysical Chemistry*. doi: 10.4236/jbpc.2011.22015.

Bartels, T. *et al.* (2014) 'N-alpha-acetylation of α -synuclein increases its helical folding propensity, GM1 binding specificity and resistance to aggregation', *PLoS ONE*. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0103727.

Baskakov, I. V. *et al.* (2002) 'Pathway complexity of prion protein assembly into amyloid', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M111402200.

Bassil, F. *et al.* (2016) 'Reducing C-terminal truncation mitigates synucleinopathy and neurodegeneration in a transgenic model of multiple system atrophy', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America.* doi: 10.1073/pnas.1609291113.

Beilina, A. *et al.* (2005) 'Mutations in PTEN-induced putative kinase 1 associated with recessive parkinsonism have differential effects on protein stability', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0500617102.

Bellucci, A. *et al.* (2011) 'Induction of the unfolded protein response by α-synuclein in experimental models of Parkinson's disease', *Journal of Neurochemistry*. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2010.07143.x.

Bendheim, P. E. *et al.* (1992) 'Nearly ubiquitous tissue distribution of the scrapie agent precursor protein', *Neurology*. doi: 10.1212/wnl.42.1.149.

Benson, D. L. and Huntley, G. W. (2019) 'Are we listening to everything the PARK genes are telling us?', *Journal of Comparative Neurology*. doi: 10.1002/cne.24642.

Bertoncini, C. W. *et al.* (2005) 'Release of long-range tertiary interactions potentiates aggregation of natively unstructured α-synuclein', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. National Academy of Sciences, 102(5), pp. 1430–1435. doi: 10.1073/PNAS.0407146102.

Beyer, K. and Ariza, A. (2013) 'α-Synuclein posttranslational modification and alternative splicing as a trigger for neurodegeneration.', *Molecular neurobiology*. doi: 10.1007/s12035-012-8330-5.

Bieschke, J. *et al.* (2004) 'Autocatalytic self-propagation of misfolded prion protein', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0404650101.

Billingsley, K. J. *et al.* (2019) 'Mitochondria function associated genes contribute to Parkinson's Disease risk and later age at onset', *npj Parkinson's Disease*. doi: 10.1038/s41531-019-0080-x.

Biswas, S. *et al.* (2021) 'Molecular crowding accelerates aggregation of α -synuclein by altering its folding pathway', *European Biophysics Journal*. doi: 10.1007/s00249-020-01486-1.

Boyce, M. *et al.* (2005) 'A selective inhibitor of elF2α dephosphorylation protects cells from ER stress', *Science*. doi: 10.1126/science.1101902.

Braak, H. *et al.* (2003) 'Staging of brain pathology related to sporadic Parkinson's disease', *Neurobiology of Aging.* doi: 10.1016/S0197-4580(02)00065-9.

Brás, I. C. *et al.* (2020) 'Synucleinopathies: Where we are and where we need to go', *Journal of Neurochemistry*. doi: 10.1111/jnc.14965.

Brás, I. C., Lopes, L. V. and Outeiro, T. F. (2018) 'Sensing α-Synuclein From the Outside

via the Prion Protein: Implications for Neurodegeneration', *Movement Disorders*. doi: 10.1002/mds.27478.

Braten, O. *et al.* (2016) 'Numerous proteins with unique characteristics are degraded by the 26S proteasome following monoubiquitination', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America.* doi: 10.1073/pnas.1608644113.

Bratsos, S. P., Karponis, D. and Saleh, S. N. (2018) 'Efficacy and Safety of Deep Brain Stimulation in the Treatment of Parkinson's Disease: A Systematic Review and Metaanalysis of Randomized Controlled Trials', *Cureus*. doi: 10.7759/cureus.3474.

Brauer, R. *et al.* (2020) 'Diabetes medications and risk of Parkinson's disease: A cohort study of patients with diabetes', *Brain.* doi: 10.1093/brain/awaa262.

Braun, A. R. *et al.* (2012) 'α-synuclein induces both positive mean curvature and negative gaussian curvature in membranes', *Journal of the American Chemical Society*. doi: 10.1021/ja208316h.

Brown, D. R. *et al.* (1997) 'Prion protein-deficient cells show altered response to oxidative stress due to decreased SOD-1 activity', *Experimental Neurology*. doi: 10.1006/exnr.1997.6505.

Burbulla, L. F. *et al.* (2017) 'Dopamine oxidation mediates mitochondrial and lysosomal dysfunction in Parkinson's disease', *Science*. doi: 10.1126/science.aam9080.

Burciu, R. G. *et al.* (2017) 'Progression marker of Parkinson's disease: A 4-year multisite imaging study', *Brain.* doi: 10.1093/brain/awx146.

Burré, J. *et al.* (2010) 'α-Synuclein promotes SNARE-complex assembly in vivo and in vitro', *Science*. doi: 10.1126/science.1195227.

Burré, J. (2015) 'The synaptic function of α-synuclein', *Journal of Parkinson's Disease*. doi: 10.3233/JPD-150642.

Butler, B., Sambo, D. and Khoshbouei, H. (2017) 'Alpha-synuclein modulates dopamine neurotransmission', *Journal of Chemical Neuroanatomy*. doi: 10.1016/j.jchemneu.2016.06.001.

Cabin, D. E. *et al.* (2002) 'Synaptic vesicle depletion correlates with attenuated synaptic responses to prolonged repetitive stimulation in mice lacking α -synuclein', *Journal of Neuroscience*. doi: 10.1523/jneurosci.22-20-08797.2002.

Cagampang, F. R. A. *et al.* (1999) 'Circadian regulation of prion protein messenger RNA in the rat forebrain: A widespread and synchronous rhythm', *Neuroscience*. doi: 10.1016/S0306-4522(99)00092-5.

Calzolai, L. *et al.* (2005) 'Prion protein NMR structures of chickens, turtles, and frogs', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0408939102.

Carnwath, T., Mohammed, R. and Tsiang, D. (2018) 'The direct and indirect effects of αsynuclein on microtubule stability in the pathogenesis of parkinson's disease', *Neuropsychiatric Disease and Treatment*. doi: 10.2147/NDT.S166322.

Cascella, R. *et al.* (2021) 'The release of toxic oligomers from α -synuclein fibrils induces dysfunction in neuronal cells', *Nature Communications*. doi: 10.1038/s41467-021-21937-3.

Caughey, B. W. *et al.* (1991) 'Secondary Structure Analysis of the Scrapie-Associated Protein PrP 27–30 in Water by Infrared Spectroscopy', *Biochemistry*. doi: 10.1021/bi00245a003.

Chakrabarti, O., Ashok, A. and Hegde, R. S. (2009) 'Prion protein biosynthesis and its emerging role in neurodegeneration', *Trends in Biochemical Sciences*. doi: 10.1016/j.tibs.2009.03.001.

Chaudhary, H. *et al.* (2016) 'α-Synuclein Oligomers Stabilize Pre-Existing Defects in Supported Bilayers and Propagate Membrane Damage in a Fractal-Like Pattern', *Langmuir.* doi: 10.1021/acs.langmuir.6b02572.

Chen, L. *et al.* (2007) 'Oligomeric α-synuclein inhibits tubulin polymerization', *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2007.02.163.

Chen, L. *et al.* (2009) 'Tyrosine and serine phosphorylation of α -synuclein have opposing effects on neurotoxicity and soluble oligomer formation', *Journal of Clinical Investigation*. doi: 10.1172/JCI39088.

Chen, Y. *et al.* (2020) 'Evaluating the Role of SNCA, LRRK2, and GBA in Chinese Patients With Early-Onset Parkinson's Disease', *Movement Disorders*. doi: 10.1002/mds.28191.

Chen, Y. and Barkley, M. D. (1998) 'Toward understanding tryptophan fluorescence in proteins', *Biochemistry*. doi: 10.1021/bi980274n.

Chesebro, B. *et al.* (1985) 'Identification of scrapie prion protein-specific mRNA in scrapie-infected and uninfected brain', *Nature*. doi: 10.1038/315331a0.

Cho, M. K. *et al.* (2007) 'Amino acid bulkiness defines the local conformations and dynamics of natively unfolded α -synuclein and tau', *Journal of the American Chemical Society*. doi: 10.1021/ja067482k.

Chohan, H. *et al.* (2021) 'Type 2 Diabetes as a Determinant of Parkinson's Disease Risk and Progression', *Movement Disorders*. doi: 10.1002/mds.28551.

Choi, B. K. *et al.* (2013) 'Large α-synuclein oligomers inhibit neuronal SNARE-mediated vesicle docking', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1218424110.

Chung, E. *et al.* (2010) 'Anti-PrPCmonoclonal antibody infusion as a novel treatment for cognitive deficits in an alzheimer's disease model mouse', *BMC Neuroscience*. doi: 10.1186/1471-2202-11-130.

Chung, H. S. *et al.* (2021) 'Fasting plasma glucose variability in midlife and risk of Parkinson's disease: A nationwide population-based study', *Diabetes and Metabolism*. doi: 10.1016/j.diabet.2020.08.006.

Clausen, M. V., Hilbers, F. and Poulsen, H. (2017) 'The structure and function of the Na,K-ATPase isoforms in health and disease', *Frontiers in Physiology*. doi: 10.3389/fphys.2017.00371.

Clayton, D. F. and George, J. M. (1998) 'The synucleins: A family of proteins involved in synaptic function, plasticity, neurodegeneration and disease', *Trends in Neurosciences*. doi: 10.1016/S0166-2236(97)01213-7.

Cohen, F. E. *et al.* (1993) 'Conversion of alpha-helices into beta-sheets features in the formation of the scrapie prion proteins', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*.

Coleman, B. M. *et al.* (2014) 'Pathogenic Mutations within the Hydrophobic Domain of the Prion Protein Lead to the Formation of Protease-Sensitive Prion Species with Increased Lethality', *Journal of Virology*. doi: 10.1128/jvi.02720-13.

Colla, E. *et al.* (2012) 'Endoplasmic reticulum stress is important for the manifestations of α -synucleinopathy in vivo', *Journal of Neuroscience*, 32(10). doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5367-11.2012.

Collins, S., McLean, C. A. and Masters, C. L. (2001) 'Gerstmann-Sträussler-Scheinker syndrome, fatal familial insomnia, and kuru: A review of these less common human transmissible spongiform encephalopathies', *Journal of Clinical Neuroscience*. doi: 10.1054/jocn.2001.0919.

Conn, K. J. *et al.* (2004) 'Identification of the protein disulfide isomerase family member PDIp in experimental Parkinson's disease and Lewy body pathology', *Brain Research*. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2004.07.026.

Conway, K. A. *et al.* (2000) 'Acceleration of oligomerization, not fibrillization, is a shared property of both α -synuclein mutations linked to early-onset Parkinson's disease: Implications for pathogenesis and therapy', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. doi: 10.1073/pnas.97.2.571.

Credle, J. J. *et al.* (2015) 'α-Synuclein-mediated inhibition of ATF6 processing into COPII vesicles disrupts UPR signaling in Parkinson's disease', *Neurobiology of Disease*. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2015.02.005.

Cui, S. shuang *et al.* (2019) 'Serum soluble lymphocyte activation gene-3 as a diagnostic biomarker in Parkinson's disease: A pilot multicenter study', *Movement Disorders*. doi: 10.1002/mds.27569.

Danzer, K. M. *et al.* (2012) 'Exosomal cell-to-cell transmission of alpha synuclein oligomers', *Molecular Neurodegeneration*, 7(1). doi: 10.1186/1750-1326-7-42.

Dasari, A. K. R. *et al.* (2019) 'Tau Interacts with the C-Terminal Region of α -Synuclein, Promoting Formation of Toxic Aggregates with Distinct Molecular Conformations', *Biochemistry*. doi: 10.1021/acs.biochem.9b00215.

Davidson, W. S. *et al.* (1998) 'Stabilization of α -Synuclein secondary structure upon binding to synthetic membranes', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. doi: 10.1074/jbc.273.16.9443.

Davie, C. A. (2008) 'A review of Parkinson's disease', *British Medical Bulletin*. doi: 10.1093/bmb/ldn013.

Dawson, T. M. and Dawson, V. L. (2010) 'The role of parkin in familial and sporadic Parkinson's disease', *Movement Disorders*. doi: 10.1002/mds.22798.

Dedmon, M. M. *et al.* (2005) 'Mapping long-range interactions in α-synuclein using spinlabel NMR and ensemble molecular dynamics simulations', *Journal of the American Chemical Society*. American Chemical Society , 127(2), pp. 476–477. doi: 10.1021/JA044834J/SUPPL_FILE/JA044834JSI20041215_034712.PDF.

Dehay, B. *et al.* (2010) 'Pathogenic lysosomal depletion in Parkinson's disease', *Journal of Neuroscience*. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1920-10.2010.

Didonna, A. *et al.* (2015) 'Characterization of four new monoclonal antibodies against the distal N-terminal region of PrPc', *PeerJ.* doi: 10.7717/peerj.811.

Dikiy, I. and Eliezer, D. (2014) 'N-terminal Acetylation stabilizes N-terminal Helicity in Lipid- and Micelle-bound α -Synuclein and increases its affinity for Physiological Membranes', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M113.512459.

Dohler, F. *et al.* (2014) 'High molecular mass assemblies of amyloid-β oligomers bind prion protein in patients with Alzheimer's disease', *Brain.* doi: 10.1093/brain/awt375.

Domingues, R. *et al.* (2022) 'Extracellular alpha-synuclein: Sensors, receptors, and responses', *Neurobiology of Disease*. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2022.105696.

Dominguez-Meijide, A. *et al.* (2020) 'Effects of pharmacological modulators of α -synuclein and tau aggregation and internalization', *Scientific Reports.* doi: 10.1038/s41598-020-69744-y.

Donne, D. G. *et al.* (1997) 'Structure of the recombinant full-length hamster prion protein PrP(29-231): The N terminus is highly flexible', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America.* doi: 10.1073/pnas.94.25.13452.

Drisaldi, B. *et al.* (2003) 'Mutant PrP is delayed in its exit from the endoplasmic reticulum, but neither wild-type nor mutant PrP undergoes retrotranslocation prior to proteasomal degradation', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M213247200.

Dupiereux, I. *et al.* (2008) 'Protective effect of prion protein via the N-terminal region in mediating a protective effect on paraquat-induced oxidative injury in neuronal cells', *Journal of Neuroscience Research.* doi: 10.1002/jnr.21506.

Eghiaian, F. *et al.* (2004) 'Insight into the PrPc \rightarrow PrPSc conversion from the structures of antibody-bound ovine prion scrapie-susceptibility variants', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America.* doi: 10.1073/pnas.0400014101.

Eliezer, D. *et al.* (2001a) 'Conformational properties of alpha-synuclein in its free and lipid-associated states', *Journal of molecular biology*. J Mol Biol, 307(4), pp. 1061–1073. doi: 10.1006/JMBI.2001.4538.

Eliezer, D. *et al.* (2001b) 'Conformational properties of α-synuclein in its free and lipidassociated states', *Journal of Molecular Biology*. doi: 10.1006/jmbi.2001.4538.

Emmanouilidou, E. *et al.* (2010) 'Cell-produced α -synuclein is secreted in a calciumdependent manner by exosomes and impacts neuronal survival', *Journal of Neuroscience*, 30(20). doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5699-09.2010.

Esposito, A. *et al.* (2007) ' α -Synuclein and its disease-related mutants interact differentially with the microtubule protein tau and associate with the actin cytoskeleton', *Neurobiology of Disease*. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2007.01.014.

Evans, E. G. G. B. *et al.* (2016) 'Interaction between Prion Protein's Copper-Bound Octarepeat Domain and a Charged C-Terminal Pocket Suggests a Mechanism for N-Terminal Regulation', *Structure*. doi: 10.1016/j.str.2016.04.017.

Falkenburger, B. H., Saridaki, T. and Dinter, E. (2016) 'Cellular models for Parkinson's disease', *Journal of Neurochemistry*. doi: 10.1111/jnc.13618.

Farzadfard, A. *et al.* (2022) 'The C-terminal tail of α-synuclein protects against aggregate replication but is critical for oligomerization', *Communications Biology*. doi: 10.1038/s42003-022-03059-8.

Fehlinger, A. *et al.* (2017) 'Prion strains depend on different endocytic routes for productive infection', *Scientific Reports.* doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-07260-2.

Ferreira, D. G. *et al.* (2017) 'α-synuclein interacts with PrP C to induce cognitive impairment through mGluR5 and NMDAR2B', *Nature Neuroscience*. doi: 10.1038/nn.4648.

Fiske, M. *et al.* (2011) 'Contribution of alanine-76 and serine phosphorylation in α -synuclein membrane association and aggregation in yeasts', *Parkinson's Disease*. doi: 10.4061/2011/392180.

Freir, D. B. *et al.* (2011) 'Interaction between prion protein and toxic amyloid β assemblies can be therapeutically targeted at multiple sites', *Nature Communications*. doi: 10.1038/ncomms1341.

Fujioka, S. *et al.* (2014) 'Update on novel familial forms of Parkinson's disease and multiple system atrophy', *Parkinsonism and Related Disorders*. doi: 10.1016/S1353-8020(13)70010-5.

Fujiwara, H. *et al.* (2002) 'α-synuclein is phosphorylated in synucleinopathy lesions', *Nature Cell Biology*. doi: 10.1038/ncb748.

Fujiwara, S. *et al.* (2019) 'Dynamic Properties of Human α-Synuclein Related to Propensity to Amyloid Fibril Formation', *Journal of Molecular Biology*. doi: 10.1016/j.jmb.2019.05.047.

Fullard, M. E., Morley, J. F. and Duda, J. E. (2017) 'Olfactory Dysfunction as an Early Biomarker in Parkinson's Disease', *Neuroscience Bulletin*. doi: 10.1007/s12264-017-0170-x.

Fusco, G. *et al.* (2017) 'Structural basis of membrane disruption and cellular toxicity by asynuclein oligomers', *Science*. doi: 10.1126/science.aan6160.

Gaggelli, E. *et al.* (2005) 'Interaction of the human prion PrP(106-126) sequence with copper(II), manganese(II), and zinc(II): NMR and EPR studies', *Journal of the American Chemical Society*. doi: 10.1021/ja045958z.

Gaig, C. *et al.* (2007) 'G2019S LRRK2 mutation causing Parkinson's disease without Lewy bodies', *Journal of Neurology, Neurosurgery and Psychiatry.* doi: 10.1136/jnnp.2006.107904.

Gaig, C. *et al.* (2014) 'Nonmotor symptoms in LRRK2 G2019S associated Parkinson's disease', *PLoS ONE*. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0108982.

Galvagnion, C. *et al.* (2016) 'Chemical properties of lipids strongly affect the kinetics of the membrane-induced aggregation of α -synuclein', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1601899113.

Garcia-Reitböck, P. *et al.* (2010) 'SNARE protein redistribution and synaptic failure in a transgenic mouse model of Parkinson's disease', *Brain.* doi: 10.1093/brain/awq132.

Geering, K. (2008) 'Functional roles of Na,K-ATPase subunits', *Current Opinion in Nephrology and Hypertension*. doi: 10.1097/MNH.0b013e3283036cbf.

Ghosh, D. *et al.* (2014) 'The newly discovered Parkinsons disease associated finnish mutation (A53E) attenuates α -synuclein aggregation and membrane binding', *Biochemistry*. doi: 10.1021/bi5010365.

Giasson, B. I. *et al.* (2001) 'A hydrophobic stretch of 12 amino acid residues in the middle of alpha-synuclein is essential for filament assembly', *The Journal of biological chemistry*. J Biol Chem, 276(4), pp. 2380–2386. doi: 10.1074/JBC.M008919200.

Gitler, A. D. *et al.* (2008) 'The Parkinson's disease protein α-synuclein disrupts cellular Rab homeostasis', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America.* doi: 10.1073/pnas.0710685105.

Goers, J. *et al.* (2003) 'Nuclear localization of α -synuclein and its interaction with histones', *Biochemistry*. doi: 10.1021/bi0341152.

Goldberg, M. S. *et al.* (2005) 'Nigrostriatal dopaminergic deficits and hypokinesia caused by inactivation of the familial parkinsonism-linked gene DJ-1', *Neuron*. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2005.01.041.

Gonçalves, S. A., Matos, J. E. and Outeiro, T. F. (2010) 'Zooming into protein oligomerization in neurodegeneration using BiFC', *Trends in Biochemical Sciences*. doi: 10.1016/j.tibs.2010.05.007.

Görlach, A., Klappa, P. and Kietzmann, T. (2006) 'The endoplasmic reticulum: Folding, calcium homeostasis, signaling, and redox control', *Antioxidants and Redox Signaling*. doi: 10.1089/ars.2006.8.1391.

Gray, R. *et al.* (2014) 'Long-term effectiveness of dopamine agonists and monoamine oxidase B inhibitors compared with levodopa as initial treatment for Parkinson's disease (PD MED): A large, open-label, pragmatic randomised trial', *The Lancet.* doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(14)60683-8.

Gribaudo, S. *et al.* (2019) 'Propagation of α-Synuclein Strains within Human Reconstructed Neuronal Network', *Stem Cell Reports*. doi: 10.1016/j.stemcr.2018.12.007.

Guan, Y. *et al.* (2020) 'Pathogenic Mutations Differentially Regulate Cell-to-Cell Transmission of α-Synuclein', *Frontiers in Cellular Neuroscience*. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2020.00159.

Guo, W. *et al.* (2019) 'Association of LAG3 genetic variation with an increased risk of PD in Chinese female population', *Journal of Neuroinflammation*. doi: 10.1186/s12974-019-1654-6.

Guo, Y. *et al.* (2021) 'Genetic Analysis and Literature Review of SNCA Variants in Parkinson's Disease', *Frontiers in Aging Neuroscience*. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2021.648151.

Guzzo, A. *et al.* (2021) 'Missense Mutations Modify the Conformational Ensemble of the α-Synuclein Monomer Which Exhibits a Two-Phase Characteristic', *Frontiers in Molecular Biosciences*. doi: 10.3389/fmolb.2021.786123.

Haigh, C. and Collins, S. (2014) 'Oxidative Modulation of Neural Stem Cell Growth by Prion Protein Cleavage Fragments', *Free Radical Biology and Medicine*. doi: 10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2014.10.476.

Hajós, M. and Greenfield, S. A. (1994) 'Synaptic connections between pars compacta and pars reticulata neurones: electrophysiological evidence for functional modules within the substantia nigra', *Brain Research*. doi: 10.1016/0006-8993(94)91292-0.

Hallengren, J., Chen, P. C. and Wilson, S. M. (2013) 'Neuronal Ubiquitin Homeostasis', *Cell Biochemistry and Biophysics*. doi: 10.1007/s12013-013-9634-4.

Hansen, C. *et al.* (2013) 'A novel α -synuclein-GFP mouse model displays progressive motor impairment, olfactory dysfunction and accumulation of α -synuclein-GFP', *Neurobiology of Disease*. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2013.04.017.

Haraguchi, T. *et al.* (1989) 'Asparagine-linked glycosylation of the scrapie and cellular prion proteins', *Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics*. doi: 10.1016/0003-9861(89)90409-8.

Hartung, T. (2007) 'Food for thought ... on cell culture', *ALTEX*. doi: 10.14573/altex.2007.3.143.

Hartung, T. (2008) 'Thoughts on limitations of animal models', *Parkinsonism and Related Disorders*. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2008.04.003.

Heske, J. *et al.* (2004) 'The C-terminal Globular Domain of the Prion Protein Is Necessary and Sufficient for Import into the Endoplasmic Reticulum', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M309570200. Hijaz, B. A. and Volpicelli-Daley, L. A. (2020) 'Initiation and propagation of α -synuclein aggregation in the nervous system', *Molecular Neurodegeneration*. doi: 10.1186/s13024-020-00368-6.

Hodara, R. *et al.* (2004) 'Functional consequences of α-synuclein tyrosine nitration: Diminished binding to lipid vesicles and increased fibril formation', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M408906200.

Hoffman-Zacharska, D. *et al.* (2013) 'Novel A18T and pA29S substitutions in α-synuclein may be associated with sporadic Parkinson's disease', *Parkinsonism and Related Disorders*. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2013.07.011.

Holmes, B. B. *et al.* (2013) 'Heparan sulfate proteoglycans mediate internalization and propagation of specific proteopathic seeds', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1301440110.

Holmqvist, S. *et al.* (2014) 'Direct evidence of Parkinson pathology spread from the gastrointestinal tract to the brain in rats', *Acta Neuropathologica*. doi: 10.1007/s00401-014-1343-6.

Hornshaw, M. P. *et al.* (1995) 'Copper binding to the N-terminal tandem repeat region of mammalian and avian prion protein: Structural studies using synthetic peptides', *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*. doi: 10.1006/bbrc.1995.2384.

Hoyer, W. *et al.* (2004) 'Impact of the acidic C-terminal region comprising amino acids 109-140 on α -synuclein aggregation in vitro', *Biochemistry*. American Chemical Society , 43(51), pp. 16233–16242. doi:

10.1021/BI048453U/SUPPL_FILE/BI048453USI20040720_071143.PDF.

Ihse, E. *et al.* (2017) 'Cellular internalization of alpha-synuclein aggregates by cell surface heparan sulfate depends on aggregate conformation and cell type', *Scientific Reports*. doi: 10.1038/s41598-017-08720-5.

Ingelsson, M. (2016) 'Alpha-synuclein oligomers-neurotoxic molecules in Parkinson's disease and other lewy body disorders', *Frontiers in Neuroscience*. doi: 10.3389/fnins.2016.00408.

Inglis, K. J. *et al.* (2009) 'Polo-like kinase 2 (PLK2) phosphorylates α-synuclein at serine 129 in central nervous system', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. doi: 10.1074/jbc.C800206200.

Issa, A. R. *et al.* (2018) 'The Iysosomal membrane protein LAMP2A promotes autophagic flux and prevents SNCA-induced Parkinson disease-like symptoms in the Drosophila brain', *Autophagy*. doi: 10.1080/15548627.2018.1491489.

Izawa, Y. *et al.* (2012) 'Role of C-terminal negative charges and tyrosine residues in fibril formation of α -synuclein', *Brain and Behavior*. doi: 10.1002/brb3.86.

Janezic, S. *et al.* (2013) 'Deficits in dopaminergic transmission precede neuron loss and dysfunction in a new Parkinson model', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1309143110.

Jao, C. C. *et al.* (2008) 'Structure of membrane-bound α-synuclein from site-directed spin labeling and computational refinement', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America.* doi: 10.1073/pnas.0807826105.

Jaul, E. and Barron, J. (2017) 'Age-Related Diseases and Clinical and Public Health Implications for the 85 Years Old and Over Population', *Frontiers in Public Health*. doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2017.00335. Jo, E. *et al.* (2000) 'α-Synuclein membrane interactions and lipid specificity', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M004345200.

Jo, E. *et al.* (2002) 'Defective membrane interactions of familial Parkinson's disease mutant A30P α-Synuclein', *Journal of Molecular Biology*. doi: 10.1006/jmbi.2001.5269.

Kahle, P. J. (2008) 'α-Synucleinopathy models and human neuropathology: Similarities and differences', *Acta Neuropathologica*. doi: 10.1007/s00401-007-0302-x.

Kanda, S. *et al.* (2000) 'Enhanced vulnerability to oxidative stress by α-synuclein mutations and C-terminal truncation', *Neuroscience*. doi: 10.1016/S0306-4522(00)00077-4.

Kapasi, A. *et al.* (2020) 'A novel SNCA E83Q mutation in a case of dementia with Lewy bodies and atypical frontotemporal lobar degeneration', *Neuropathology*. doi: 10.1111/neup.12687.

Karpowicz, R. J. *et al.* (2017) 'Selective imaging of internalized proteopathic -synuclein seeds in primary neurons reveals mechanistic insight into transmission of synucleinopathies', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M117.780296.

Kiely, A. P. *et al.* (2013) 'A-synucleinopathy associated with G51D SNCA mutation: A link between Parkinson's disease and multiple system atrophy?', *Acta Neuropathologica.* doi: 10.1007/s00401-013-1096-7.

Kim, B. H. *et al.* (2004) 'The cellular prion protein (PrPC) prevents apoptotic neuronal cell death and mitochondrial dysfunction induced by serum deprivation', *Molecular Brain Research*. doi: 10.1016/j.molbrainres.2004.02.005.

Kim, H. Y. *et al.* (2009) 'Structural properties of pore-forming oligomers of α -synuclein', *Journal of the American Chemical Society*. doi: 10.1021/ja9077599.

Konig, A., Miranda, H. V. and Outeiro, T. F. (2018) 'Alpha-synuclein glycation and the action of anti-diabetic agents in Parkinson's disease', *Journal of Parkinson's Disease*. doi: 10.3233/JPD-171285.

Kontopoulos, E., Parvin, J. D. and Feany, M. B. (2006) 'α-synuclein acts in the nucleus to inhibit histone acetylation and promote neurotoxicity', *Human Molecular Genetics*. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddl243.

Kovács, G. G. *et al.* (2004) 'Natively unfolded tubulin polymerization promoting protein TPPP/p25 is a common marker of alpha-synucleinopathies', *Neurobiology of Disease*. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2004.06.006.

Kozlovski, T. *et al.* (2019) 'Hierarchical data-driven analysis of clinical symptoms among patients with Parkinson's disease', *Frontiers in Neurology*. doi: 10.3389/fneur.2019.00531.

Kragh, C. L. *et al.* (2012) 'Autophagy in dementias', in *Brain Pathology*. doi: 10.1111/j.1750-3639.2011.00545.x.

Krüger, R. *et al.* (1998) 'Ala30Pro mutation in the gene encoding α -synuclein in Parkinson's disease', *Nature Genetics*. doi: 10.1038/ng0298-106.

Kudo, W. *et al.* (2012) 'Cellular prion protein is essential for oligomeric amyloid-β-induced neuronal cell death', *Human Molecular Genetics*. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddr542.

Kuwahara, T. *et al.* (2012) 'Phosphorylation of α -synuclein protein at ser-129 reduces neuronal dysfunction by lowering its membrane binding property in Caenorhabditis elegans', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M111.237131.

Labbé, C., Lorenzo-Betancor, O. and Ross, O. A. (2016) 'Epigenetic regulation in Parkinson's disease', *Acta Neuropathologica*. doi: 10.1007/s00401-016-1590-9.

Lashuel, H. A. *et al.* (2002) 'α-synuclein, especially the parkinson's disease-associated mutants, forms pore-like annular and tubular protofibrils', *Journal of Molecular Biology*. doi: 10.1016/S0022-2836(02)00735-0.

Lau, A. *et al.* (2020) 'α-Synuclein strains target distinct brain regions and cell types', *Nature Neuroscience*. doi: 10.1038/s41593-019-0541-x.

Laurén, J. *et al.* (2009) 'Cellular prion protein mediates impairment of synaptic plasticity by amyloid-B oligomers', *Nature*. doi: 10.1038/nature07761.

Lee, A. and Gilbert, R. M. (2016) 'Epidemiology of Parkinson Disease', *Neurologic Clinics*. doi: 10.1016/j.ncl.2016.06.012.

Lee, H. J. *et al.* (2008) 'Assembly-dependent endocytosis and clearance of extracellular α-synuclein', *International Journal of Biochemistry and Cell Biology*. doi: 10.1016/j.biocel.2008.01.017.

Lee, J. C. *et al.* (2007) 'α-Synuclein tertiary contact dynamics', *Journal of Physical Chemistry B*. doi: 10.1021/jp068604y.

Lesage, S. *et al.* (2013) 'G51D α-synuclein mutation causes a novel Parkinsonianpyramidal syndrome', *Annals of Neurology*. doi: 10.1002/ana.23894.

Li, B. *et al.* (2018) 'Cryo-EM of full-length α-synuclein reveals fibril polymorphs with a common structural kernel', *Nature Communications*. doi: 10.1038/s41467-018-05971-2.

Li, N. *et al.* (2007) 'Metalloproteases regulate T-cell proliferation and effector function via LAG-3', *EMBO Journal*. doi: 10.1038/sj.emboj.7601520.

Liang, J. and Kong, Q. (2012) ' α -Cleavage of cellular prion protein', *Prion*. doi: 10.4161/pri.22511.

Lindersson, E. *et al.* (2004) 'Proteasomal Inhibition by α-Synuclein Filaments and Oligomers', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M306390200.

Liu, H. *et al.* (2021) 'A Novel SNCA A30G Mutation Causes Familial Parkinson's Disease', *Movement Disorders*. doi: 10.1002/mds.28534.

Liu, Y. *et al.* (2018) 'Lymphocyte activation gene 3 (Lag3) expression is increased in prion infections but does not modify disease progression', *Scientific Reports.* doi: 10.1038/s41598-018-32712-8.

Lou, X. *et al.* (2017) 'α-Synuclein may cross-bridge v-SNARE and acidic phospholipids to facilitate SNARE-dependent vesicle docking', *Biochemical Journal*. doi: 10.1042/BCJ20170200.

Luk, K. C. *et al.* (2012) 'Pathological α-synuclein transmission initiates Parkinson-like neurodegeneration in nontransgenic mice', *Science*. doi: 10.1126/science.1227157.

Ma, L. *et al.* (2018) 'C-terminal truncation exacerbates the aggregation and cytotoxicity of α-Synuclein: A vicious cycle in Parkinson's disease', *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta - Molecular Basis of Disease*. doi: 10.1016/j.bbadis.2018.10.003.

Maegawa, H. and Niwa, H. (2021) 'Generation of mitochondrial toxin rodent models of Parkinson's disease using 6-OHDA, MPTP, and rotenone', in *Methods in Molecular Biology*. doi: 10.1007/978-1-0716-1495-2_10.

Maglio, L. E. et al. (2006) 'Role of cellular prion protein on LTP expression in aged mice',

Brain Research. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2006.04.056.

Maltsev, A. S., Ying, J. and Bax, A. (2012) 'Impact of N-terminal acetylation of α -synuclein on its random coil and lipid binding properties', *Biochemistry*. doi: 10.1021/bi300642h.

Manzanza, N. de O., Sedlackova, L. and Kalaria, R. N. (2021) 'Alpha-Synuclein Posttranslational Modifications: Implications for Pathogenesis of Lewy Body Disorders', *Frontiers in Aging Neuroscience*. doi: 10.3389/fnagi.2021.690293.

Mao, X. *et al.* (2017) 'Pathological α-synuclein transmission initiated by binding lymphocyte-activation gene 3', *Science*.

Marciniuk, K., Taschuk, R. and Napper, S. (2013) 'Evidence for prion-like mechanisms in several neurodegenerative diseases: Potential implications for immunotherapy', *Clinical and Developmental Immunology*. doi: 10.1155/2013/473706.

Markopoulou, K. *et al.* (2014) 'Does α-synuclein have a dual and opposing effect in preclinical vs. clinical Parkinson's disease?', *Parkinsonism and Related Disorders*. doi: 10.1016/j.parkreldis.2014.02.021.

Maroteaux, L., Campanelli, J. T. and Scheller, R. H. (1988) 'Synuclein: a neuron-specific protein localized to the nucleus and presynaptic nerve terminal', *Journal of Neuroscience*. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.08-08-02804.1988.

Marques, O. and Outeiro, T. F. (2012) 'Alpha-synuclein: From secretion to dysfunction and death', *Cell Death and Disease*. doi: 10.1038/cddis.2012.94.

Martinez, J. *et al.* (2003) 'Parkinson's disease-associated α-synuclein is a calmodulin substrate', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M209020200.

Martinez, J. *et al.* (2015) 'PrP charge structure encodes interdomain interactions', *Scientific Reports*. doi: 10.1038/srep13623.

Mayo, M. C. and Bordelon, Y. (2014) 'Dementia with lewy bodies', *Seminars in Neurology*. doi: 10.1055/s-0034-1381741.

McClellan, A. J., Laugesen, S. H. and Ellgaard, L. (2019) 'Cellular functions and molecular mechanisms of non-lysine ubiquitination', *Open Biology*. doi: 10.1098/rsob.190147.

McNaught, K. S. P., Mytilin, C., *et al.* (2002) 'Impairment of the ubiquitin-proteasome system causes dopaminergic cell death and inclusion body formation in ventral mesencephalic cultures', *Journal of Neurochemistry*. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.2002.00821.x.

McNaught, K. S. P., Björklund, L. M., *et al.* (2002) 'Proteasome inhibition causes nigral degeneration with inclusion bodies in rats', *NeuroReport*. doi: 10.1097/00001756-200208070-00018.

Melki, R. (2015) 'Role of different alpha-synuclein strains in synucleinopathies, similarities with other neurodegenerative diseases', *Journal of Parkinson's Disease*. doi: 10.3233/JPD-150543.

Miotto, M. C. *et al.* (2015) 'Copper Binding to the N-Terminally Acetylated, Naturally Occurring Form of Alpha-Synuclein Induces Local Helical Folding', *Journal of the American Chemical Society*. doi: 10.1021/jacs.5b01911.

Miraglia, F. *et al.* (2020) 'Alpha-synuclein fret biosensors reveal early alpha-synuclein aggregation in the endoplasmic reticulum', *Life*. doi: 10.3390/life10080147.

Morris, R. J., Parkyn, C. J. and Jen, A. (2006) 'Traffic of prion protein between different compartments on the neuronal surface, and the propagation of prion disease', *FEBS Letters*. doi: 10.1016/j.febslet.2006.07.053.

Mou, Z. *et al.* (2020) 'Endoplasmic reticulum stress, an important factor in the development of Parkinson's disease', *Toxicology Letters*. doi: 10.1016/j.toxlet.2020.01.019.

Murphy, D. D. *et al.* (2000) 'Synucleins are developmentally expressed, and α -synuclein regulates the size of the presynaptic vesicular pool in primary hippocampal neurons', *Journal of Neuroscience*. doi: 10.1523/jneurosci.20-09-03214.2000.

Nakamura, K. *et al.* (2011) 'Direct membrane association drives mitochondrial fission by the Parkinson disease-associated protein α -synuclein', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*, 286(23). doi: 10.1074/jbc.M110.213538.

Narhi, L. *et al.* (1999) 'Both familial Parkinson's disease mutations accelerate α-synuclein aggregation', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. doi: 10.1074/jbc.274.14.9843.

Nemani, V. M. *et al.* (2010) 'Increased Expression of α-Synuclein Reduces Neurotransmitter Release by Inhibiting Synaptic Vesicle Reclustering after Endocytosis', *Neuron*. doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2009.12.023.

Ning, L. *et al.* (2014) 'The role of Cys179-Cys214 disulfide bond in the stability and folding of prion protein: Insights from molecular dynamics simulations', *Journal of Molecular Modeling*. doi: 10.1007/s00894-014-2106-y.

Norris, E. H. *et al.* (2007) 'Pesticide exposure exacerbates α-synucleinopathy in an A53T transgenic mouse model', *American Journal of Pathology*. doi: 10.2353/ajpath.2007.060359.

Nuvolone, M. *et al.* (2013) 'SIRPα polymorphisms, but not the prion protein, control phagocytosis of apoptotic cells', *Journal of Experimental Medicine*. doi: 10.1084/jem.20131274.

O'Leary, E. I. *et al.* (2018) 'Effects of phosphatidylcholine membrane fluidity on the conformation and aggregation of N-terminally acetylated α -Synuclein', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. doi: 10.1074/jbc.RA118.002780.

Oesch, B. *et al.* (1985) 'A cellular gene encodes scrapie PrP 27-30 protein', *Cell.* doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(85)90333-2.

Ohnishi, T. *et al.* (2015) 'Na, K-ATPase α 3 is a death target of Alzheimer patient amyloid- β assembly', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1421182112.

Oliveira, L. M. A. *et al.* (2021) 'Alpha-synuclein research: defining strategic moves in the battle against Parkinson's disease', *npj Parkinson's Disease*. doi: 10.1038/s41531-021-00203-9.

Ono, K. *et al.* (2011) 'Familial Parkinson disease mutations influence α-Synuclein assembly', *Neurobiology of Disease*. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2011.05.025.

Ostapchenko, V. G. *et al.* (2013) 'The prion protein ligand, stress-inducible phosphoprotein 1, regulates amyloid-β oligomer toxicity', *Journal of Neuroscience*. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3214-13.2013.

Ou, Z. *et al.* (2021) 'Global Trends in the Incidence, Prevalence, and Years Lived With Disability of Parkinson's Disease in 204 Countries/Territories From 1990 to 2019', *Frontiers in Public Health.* doi: 10.3389/fpubh.2021.776847.

Oueslati, A. *et al.* (2012) 'Mimicking phosphorylation at serine 87 inhibits the aggregation of human α -synuclein and protects against its toxicity in a rat model of parkinson's disease', *Journal of Neuroscience*. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3784-11.2012.

Oueslati, A., Fournier, M. and Lashuel, H. A. (2010) 'Role of post-translational modifications in modulating the structure, function and toxicity of α -synuclein. Implications for Parkinson's disease pathogenesis and therapies', in *Progress in Brain Research*. doi: 10.1016/S0079-6123(10)83007-9.

Outeiro, T. F. *et al.* (2008) 'Formation of toxic oligomeric α-synuclein species in living cells', *PLoS ONE*. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0001867.

Paiva, I. *et al.* (2018) 'Alpha-synuclein deregulates the expression of COL4A2 and impairs ER-Golgi function', *Neurobiology of Disease*. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2018.08.001.

Paleologou, K. E. *et al.* (2010) 'Phosphorylation at S87 is enhanced in synucleinopathies, inhibits α -synuclein oligomerization, and influences synuclein-membrane interactions', *Journal of Neuroscience*. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5922-09.2010.

Pan, T. *et al.* (2008) 'The role of autophagy-lysosome pathway in neurodegeneration associated with Parkinson's disease', *Brain.* doi: 10.1093/brain/awm318.

Parkin, E. T. *et al.* (2007) 'Cellular prion protein regulates β -secretase cleavage of the Alzheimer's amyloid precursor protein', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America.* doi: 10.1073/pnas.0609621104.

Parkinson, J. (2002) 'An essay on the shaking palsy. 1817.', *The Journal of neuropsychiatry and clinical neurosciences*. doi: 10.1176/jnp.14.2.223.

Pasanen, P. *et al.* (2014) 'A novel α-synuclein mutation A53E associated with atypical multiple system atrophy and Parkinson's disease-type pathology', *Neurobiology of Aging.* doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2014.03.024.

Peelaerts, W. *et al.* (2015) 'α-Synuclein strains cause distinct synucleinopathies after local and systemic administration', *Nature*. doi: 10.1038/nature14547.

Peelaerts, W. *et al.* (2018) 'a-Synuclein strains and seeding in Parkinson's disease, incidental Lewy body disease, dementia with Lewy bodies and multiple system atrophy: similarities and differences', *Cell and Tissue Research*. doi: 10.1007/s00441-018-2839-5.

Peelaerts, W. and Baekelandt, V. (2016) 'a-Synuclein strains and the variable pathologies of synucleinopathies', *Journal of Neurochemistry*. doi: 10.1111/jnc.13595.

Peggion, C. *et al.* (2019) 'The Prion Protein Regulates Synaptic Transmission by Controlling the Expression of Proteins Key to Synaptic Vesicle Recycling and Exocytosis', *Molecular Neurobiology*. doi: 10.1007/s12035-018-1293-4.

Perfeito, R. *et al.* (2014) 'Linking alpha-synuclein phosphorylation to reactive oxygen species formation and mitochondrial dysfunction in SH-SY5Y cells', *Molecular and Cellular Neuroscience*. doi: 10.1016/j.mcn.2014.08.002.

Periquet, M. *et al.* (2007) 'Aggregated α-synuclein mediates dopaminergic neurotoxicity in vivo', *Journal of Neuroscience*. doi: 10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0285-07.2007.

Peters, P. J. *et al.* (2003) 'Trafficking of prion proteins through a caveolae-mediated endosomal pathway', *Journal of Cell Biology*. doi: 10.1083/jcb.200304140.

Petrushanko, I. Y. *et al.* (2016) 'Direct interaction of beta-amyloid with Na,K-ATPase as a putative regulator of the enzyme function', *Scientific Reports*. doi: 10.1038/srep27738.

Pinnock, E. C. *et al.* (2015) 'LRP/LR antibody mediated rescuing of Amyloid-β-induced

cytotoxicity is dependent on PrPc in Alzheimer's disease', *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*. doi: 10.3233/JAD-150482.

Pioli, E. Y. *et al.* (2008) 'Differential behavioral effects of partial bilateral lesions of ventral tegmental area or substantia nigra pars compacta in rats', *Neuroscience*. doi: 10.1016/j.neuroscience.2008.01.084.

Polymeropoulos, M. H. *et al.* (1997a) 'Mutation in the α-synuclein gene identified in families with Parkinson's disease', *Science*. doi: 10.1126/science.276.5321.2045.

Polymeropoulos, M. H. *et al.* (1997b) 'Mutation in the α -synuclein gene identified in families with Parkinson's disease', *Science*. doi: 10.1126/science.276.5321.2045.

Polymeropoulos, M. H. (1998) 'Autosomal dominant Parkinson's disease.', *Journal of neurology*. doi: 10.1007/pl00007740.

Postuma, R. B. *et al.* (2019) 'Risk and predictors of dementia and parkinsonism in idiopathic REM sleep behaviour disorder: A multicentre study', *Brain.* doi: 10.1093/brain/awz030.

Prigione, A. *et al.* (2010) 'Alpha-synuclein nitration and autophagy response are induced in peripheral blood cells from patients with Parkinson disease', *Neuroscience Letters*. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2010.04.022.

Pronin, A. N. *et al.* (2000) 'Synucleins are a novel class of substrates for G proteincoupled receptor kinases', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M003542200.

Proukakis, C. *et al.* (2013) 'A novel α-synuclein missense mutation in Parkinson disease', *Neurology*. doi: 10.1212/WNL.0b013e31828727ba.

Prusiner, S. B. *et al.* (1983) 'Scrapie prions aggregate to form amyloid-like birefringent rods', *Cell.* doi: 10.1016/0092-8674(83)90168-X.

Puig, B. *et al.* (2019) 'GPI-anchor signal sequence influences PrP C sorting, shedding and signalling, and impacts on different pathomechanistic aspects of prion disease in mice', *PLoS Pathogens*. doi: 10.1371/journal.ppat.1007520.

Quist, A. *et al.* (2005) 'Amyloid ion channels: A common structural link for proteinmisfolding disease', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America.* doi: 10.1073/pnas.0502066102.

Ramazi, S. and Zahiri, J. (2021) 'Post-translational modifications in proteins: Resources, tools and prediction methods', *Database*. doi: 10.1093/database/baab012.

Rangel, A. *et al.* (2009) 'Regulation of GABAA and Glutamate Receptor Expression, Synaptic Facilitation and Long-Term Potentiation in the Hippocampus of Prion Mutant Mice', *PLoS ONE*. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0007592.

Reeve, A., Simcox, E. and Turnbull, D. (2014) 'Ageing and Parkinson's disease: Why is advancing age the biggest risk factor?', *Ageing Research Reviews*. doi: 10.1016/j.arr.2014.01.004.

Rey, N. L. *et al.* (2019) 'α-Synuclein conformational strains spread, seed and target neuronal cells differentially after injection into the olfactory bulb', *Acta Neuropathologica Communications*. doi: 10.1186/s40478-019-0859-3.

Reyes, J. F. *et al.* (2014) 'Alpha-synuclein transfers from neurons to oligodendrocytes', *GLIA*. doi: 10.1002/glia.22611.

Reynolds, A. D. et al. (2008) 'Nitrated alpha-synuclein-activated microglial profiling for

Parkinson's disease', *Journal of Neurochemistry*. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2007.05087.x.

Riek, R. *et al.* (2021) 'NMR characterization of the full-length recombinant murine prion protein, mPrP(23-231)', in *NMR with Biological Macromolecules in Solution: A Selection of Papers Published from 1996 to 2020 by Kurt Wüthrich.* doi: 10.1142/9789811235795_0015.

Rösener, N. S. *et al.* (2020) 'Clustering of human prion protein and α-synuclein oligomers requires the prion protein N-terminus', *Communications Biology*. doi: 10.1038/s42003-020-1085-z.

Rovere, M. *et al.* (2019) 'E46K-like α-synuclein mutants increase lipid interactions and disrupt membrane selectivity', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. doi: 10.1074/jbc.RA118.006551.

Ruegsegger, C. *et al.* (2016) 'Aberrant association of misfolded SOD1 with Na+/K+ATPase- α 3 impairs its activity and contributes to motor neuron vulnerability in ALS', *Acta Neuropathologica*. doi: 10.1007/s00401-015-1510-4.

Runfola, M. *et al.* (2020) 'The N-terminal Acetylation of α -Synuclein Changes the Affinity for Lipid Membranes but not the Structural Properties of the Bound State', *Scientific Reports*. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-57023-4.

Rushworth, J. V. *et al.* (2013) 'Prion protein-mediated toxicity of amyloid-β oligomers requires lipid rafts and the transmembrane LRP1', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M112.400358.

Rutherford, N. J. *et al.* (2014) 'Divergent effects of the H50Q and G51D SNCA mutations on the aggregation of α-synuclein', *Journal of Neurochemistry*. doi: 10.1111/jnc.12806.

Saborio, G. P., Permanne, B. and Soto, C. (2001) 'Sensitive detection of pathological prion protein by cyclic amplification of protein misfolding', *Nature*. doi: 10.1038/35081095.

Saijo, E., Scheff, S. W. and Telling, G. C. (2011) 'Unaltered prion protein expression in Alzheimer disease patients', *Prion*. doi: 10.4161/pri.5.2.16355.

Salazar, S. V. and Strittmatter, S. M. (2017) 'Cellular prion protein as a receptor for amyloid-β oligomers in Alzheimer's disease', *Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications*. doi: 10.1016/j.bbrc.2016.09.062.

Sánchez-Alavez, M. *et al.* (2007) 'Contributions of neuronal prion protein on sleep recovery and stress response following sleep deprivation', *Brain Research*. doi: 10.1016/j.brainres.2007.05.010.

Sandal, M. *et al.* (2008) 'Conformational equilibria in monomeric α -synuclein at the single-molecule level', *PLoS Biology*. doi: 10.1371/journal.pbio.0060006.

Sang, M. P. *et al.* (2002) 'Distinct roles of the N-terminal-binding domain and the C-terminal-solubilizing domain of alpha-synuclein, a molecular chaperone', *The Journal of biological chemistry.* J Biol Chem, 277(32), pp. 28512–28520. doi: 10.1074/JBC.M111971200.

Savica, R. *et al.* (2013) 'Incidence and pathology of synucleinopathies and tauopathies related to parkinsonism', *JAMA Neurology*. doi: 10.1001/jamaneurol.2013.114.

Scherman, D. *et al.* (1989) 'Striatal dopamine deficiency in parkinson's disease: Role of aging', *Annals of Neurology*. doi: 10.1002/ana.410260409.

Schrag, A. et al. (2015) 'Prediagnostic presentations of Parkinson's disease in primary

care: A case-control study', *The Lancet Neurology*. doi: 10.1016/S1474-4422(14)70287-X.

Schultz, W. (1992) 'Activity of dopamine neurons in the behaving primate', *Seminars in Neuroscience*. doi: 10.1016/1044-5765(92)90011-P.

Schwarze-Eicker, K. *et al.* (2005) 'Prion protein (PrPc) promotes β-amyloid plaque formation', *Neurobiology of Aging.* doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2004.10.004.

Scialò, C. *et al.* (2021) 'The cellular prion protein increases the uptake and toxicity of tdp-43 fibrils', *Viruses.* doi: 10.3390/v13081625.

Shrivastava, A. N. *et al.* (2015) ' α-synuclein assemblies sequester neuronal α3-Na + /K + - ATP ase and impair Na + gradient ', *The EMBO Journal*. doi: 10.15252/embj.201591397.

Shu, M. H. *et al.* (2014) 'Dengue virus infection induces endothelial cells senescence', *International Journal of Infectious Diseases*. Elsevier BV, 21, p. 224. doi: 10.1016/j.ijid.2014.03.888.

Shyng, S. L., Heuser, J. E. and Harris, D. A. (1994) 'A glycolipid-anchored prion protein is endocytosed via clathrin-coated pits', *Journal of Cell Biology*. doi: 10.1083/jcb.125.6.1239.

da Silveira, S. A. *et al.* (2009) 'Phosphorylation does not prompt, nor prevent, the formation of α -synuclein toxic species in a rat model of Parkinson's disease', *Human Molecular Genetics*. doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddn417.

Singleton, A. B. *et al.* (2003) 'α-Synuclein Locus Triplication Causes Parkinson's Disease', *Science*. doi: 10.1126/science.1090278.

Sisk, A. *et al.* (2000) 'Dopaminergic loss and inclusion body formation in alpha-synuclein mice: implications for neurodegenerative disorders', *Science*.

Skou, J. C. (1998) 'The identification of the sodium - Potassium pump (Nobel lecture)', in *Angewandte Chemie - International Edition*. doi: 10.1002/(SICI)1521-3773(19980918)37:17<2320::AID-ANIE2320>3.0.CO;2-2.

Smith, W. W. *et al.* (2005) 'Endoplasmic reticulum stress and mitochondrial cell death pathways mediate A53T mutant alpha-synuclein-induced toxicity', *Human Molecular Genetics*, 14(24). doi: 10.1093/hmg/ddi396.

Snead, D. and Eliezer, D. (2014) 'Alpha-Synuclein Function and Dysfunction on Cellular Membranes', *Experimental Neurobiology*. doi: 10.5607/en.2014.23.4.292.

Sousa, V. L. *et al.* (2009) 'α-Synuclein and its A30P mutant affect actin cytoskeletal structure and dynamics', *Molecular Biology of the Cell.* doi: 10.1091/mbc.E08-03-0302.

Spillantini, M. G. *et al.* (1997) 'α-synuclein in Lewy bodies [8]', *Nature*. doi: 10.1007/s11172-007-0336-1.

Spillantini, M. G. *et al.* (1998) 'a-Synuclein in filamentous inclusions of Lewy bodies from Parkinson's disease and dementia with Lewy bodies', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*. National Academy of Sciences, 95(11), pp. 6469–6473. doi: 10.1073/PNAS.95.11.6469.

Steele, A. D. *et al.* (2006) 'Prion protein (PrPc) positively regulates neural precursor proliferation during developmental and adult mammalian neurogenesis', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. doi: 10.1073/pnas.0511290103.
Sun, J. *et al.* (2019) 'Functional cooperation of α-synuclein and VAMP2 in synaptic vesicle recycling', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1903049116.

Sunyach, C. *et al.* (2003) 'The mechanism of internalization of glycosylphosphatidylinositol-anchored prion protein', *EMBO Journal*. doi: 10.1093/emboj/cdg344.

Takahashi, R. H. *et al.* (2011) 'Accumulation of cellular prion protein within dystrophic neurites of amyloid plaques in the Alzheimer's disease brain', *Neuropathology*. doi: 10.1111/j.1440-1789.2010.01158.x.

Tanaka, M. *et al.* (2004) 'Aggresomes Formed by α-Synuclein and Synphilin-1 Are Cytoprotective', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M310994200.

Thayanidhi, N. *et al.* (2010) 'α-synuclein delays endoplasmic reticulum (ER)-to-Golgi transport in mammalian cells by antagonizing ER/Golgi SNAREs', *Molecular Biology of the Cell*. doi: 10.1091/mbc.E09-09-0801.

Thom, T. *et al.* (2021) 'Cellular Prion Protein Mediates α-Synuclein Uptake, Localization, and Toxicity In Vitro and In Vivo', *Movement Disorders*. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, p. mds.28774. doi: 10.1002/MDS.28774.

Tilve, S., Difato, F. and Chieregatti, E. (2015) 'Cofilin 1 activation prevents the defects in axon elongation and guidance induced by extracellular alpha-synuclein', *Scientific Reports*. doi: 10.1038/srep16524.

Tobler, I., Deboer, T. and Fischer, M. (1997) 'Sleep and sleep regulation in normal and prion protein-deficient mice', *Journal of Neuroscience*. doi: 10.1523/jneurosci.17-05-01869.1997.

Truban, D. *et al.* (2017) 'PINK1, Parkin, and Mitochondrial Quality Control: What can we Learn about Parkinson's Disease Pathobiology?', *Journal of Parkinson's Disease*. doi: 10.3233/JPD-160989.

Tuttle, M. D. *et al.* (2016) 'Solid-state NMR structure of a pathogenic fibril of full-length human α-synuclein', *Nature Structural and Molecular Biology*. doi: 10.1038/nsmb.3194.

Ulusoy, A. *et al.* (2010) 'Co-expression of C-terminal truncated alpha-synuclein enhances full-length alpha-synuclein-induced pathology', *European Journal of Neuroscience*. doi: 10.1111/j.1460-9568.2010.07284.x.

Um, J. W. *et al.* (2012) 'Alzheimer amyloid-Î 2 oligomer bound to postsynaptic prion protein activates Fyn to impair neurons', *Nature Neuroscience*. doi: 10.1038/nn.3178.

Urrea, L. *et al.* (2017) 'The cellular prion protein (PrPC) as neuronal receptor for α-synuclein', *Prion*. doi: 10.1080/19336896.2017.1334748.

Urrea, L. *et al.* (2018) 'Involvement of Cellular Prion Protein in α-Synuclein Transport in Neurons', *Molecular Neurobiology*. doi: 10.1007/s12035-017-0451-4.

Uversky, V. N. *et al.* (2001) 'Stabilization of Partially Folded Conformation during α-Synuclein Oligomerization in Both Purified and Cytosolic Preparations', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. doi: 10.1074/jbc.C100551200.

Uversky, V. N. (2007) 'Neuropathology, biochemistry, and biophysics of α-synuclein aggregation', *Journal of Neurochemistry*. doi: 10.1111/j.1471-4159.2007.04764.x.

Vergara, C. *et al.* (2015) 'Role of PrPC Expression in Tau Protein Levels and Phosphorylation in Alzheimer's Disease Evolution', *Molecular Neurobiology*. doi: 10.1007/s12035-014-8793-7.

Vicente Miranda, H. *et al.* (2017) 'Glycation potentiates α-synuclein-associated neurodegeneration in synucleinopathies', *Brain*. doi: 10.1093/brain/awx056.

Visanji, N. P. *et al.* (2011) 'Effect of Ser-129 phosphorylation on interaction of α-synuclein with synaptic and cellular membranes', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M111.253450.

La Vitola, P. *et al.* (2019) 'Cellular prion protein neither binds to alpha-synuclein oligomers nor mediates their detrimental effects', *Brain.* doi: 10.1093/brain/awy318.

Volles, M. J. and Lansbury, P. T. (2002) 'Vesicle permeabilization by protofibrillar α -synuclein is sensitive to Parkinson's disease-linked mutations and occurs by a pore-like mechanism', *Biochemistry*. doi: 10.1021/bi0121353.

Volpicelli-Daley, L. A. *et al.* (2011) 'Exogenous α-Synuclein Fibrils Induce Lewy Body Pathology Leading to Synaptic Dysfunction and Neuron Death', *Neuron*, 72(1). doi: 10.1016/j.neuron.2011.08.033.

Waxman, E. A. and Giasson, B. I. (2008) 'Specificity and regulation of casein kinasemediated phosphorylation of α-synuclein', *Journal of Neuropathology and Experimental Neurology*. doi: 10.1097/NEN.0b013e3186fc995.

Waxman, E. A., Mazzulli, J. R. and Giasson, B. I. (2009) 'Characterization of hydrophobic residue requirements for α -synuclein fibrillization', *Biochemistry*. doi: 10.1021/bi900539p.

Weise, J. *et al.* (2004) 'Upregulation of cellular prion protein (PrP c) after focal cerebral ischemia and influence of lesion severity', *Neuroscience Letters*. doi: 10.1016/j.neulet.2004.09.030.

Westaway, D. *et al.* (1994) 'Structure and polymorphism of the mouse prion protein gene', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*. doi: 10.1073/pnas.91.14.6418.

Whitehouse, I. J. *et al.* (2010) 'Prion protein is reduced in aging and in sporadic but not in familial Alzheimer's disease', *Journal of Alzheimer's Disease*. doi: 10.3233/JAD-2010-101071.

Wille, H. *et al.* (2009) 'Natural and synthetic prion structure from X-ray fiber diffraction', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America.* doi: 10.1073/pnas.0909006106.

William Langston, J. *et al.* (1983) 'Chronic parkinsonism in humans due to a product of meperidine-analog synthesis', *Science*. doi: 10.1126/science.6823561.

Winner, B. *et al.* (2011) 'In vivo demonstration that α -synuclein oligomers are toxic', *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America.* doi: 10.1073/pnas.1100976108.

Winslow, A. R. *et al.* (2010) 'α-Synuclein impairs macroautophagy: Implications for Parkinson's disease', *Journal of Cell Biology*. doi: 10.1083/jcb.201003122.

Wopfner, F. *et al.* (1999) 'Analysis of 27 mammalian and 9 avian PrPs reveals high conservation of flexible regions of the prion protein', *Journal of Molecular Biology*. doi: 10.1006/jmbi.1999.2831.

Wu, K. P. *et al.* (2009) 'Structural Reorganization of α-Synuclein at Low pH Observed by NMR and REMD Simulations', *Journal of Molecular Biology*. doi: 10.1016/j.jmb.2009.06.063.

Xing, Z. et al. (1998) 'IL-6 is an antiinflammatory cytokine required for controlling local or

systemic acute inflammatory responses', *Journal of Clinical Investigation*. doi: 10.1172/JCI1368.

Xu, P. *et al.* (2009) 'Quantitative Proteomics Reveals the Function of Unconventional Ubiquitin Chains in Proteasomal Degradation', *Cell.* doi: 10.1016/j.cell.2009.01.041.

Yin, S. M., Zheng, Y. and Tien, P. (2003) 'On-column purification and refolding of recombinant bovine prion protein: Using its octarepeat sequences as a natural affinity tag', *Protein Expression and Purification*. doi: 10.1016/S1046-5928(03)00195-5.

Yoshida, M. (2011) 'Multiple system atrophy - Synuclein and neuronal degeneration', in *Clinical Neurology*. doi: 10.5692/clinicalneurol.51.838.

Yoshino, H. *et al.* (2017) 'Homozygous alpha-synuclein p.A53V in familial Parkinson's disease', *Neurobiology of Aging.* doi: 10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2017.05.022.

Zahn, R. (2003) 'The octapeptide repeats in mammalian prion protein constitute a pH-dependent folding and aggregation site', *Journal of Molecular Biology*. doi: 10.1016/j.jmb.2003.09.048.

Zakharov, S. D. *et al.* (2007) 'Helical α-synuclein forms highly conductive ion channels', *Biochemistry*. doi: 10.1021/bi701275p.

Zarbiv, Y. *et al.* (2014) 'Lysine residues at the first and second KTKEGV repeats mediate α-Synuclein binding to membrane phospholipids', *Neurobiology of Disease*. doi: 10.1016/j.nbd.2014.05.031.

Zarranz, J. J. *et al.* (2004a) 'The New Mutation, E46K, of α-Synuclein Causes Parkinson and Lewy Body Dementia', *Annals of Neurology*. doi: 10.1002/ana.10795.

Zarranz, J. J. *et al.* (2004b) 'The New Mutation, E46K, of α-Synuclein Causes Parkinson and Lewy Body Dementia', *Annals of Neurology*. doi: 10.1002/ana.10795.

Zeng, F. *et al.* (2003) 'Tethering the N-terminus of the prion protein compromises the cellular response to oxidative stress', *Journal of Neurochemistry*. doi: 10.1046/j.1471-4159.2003.01529.x.

Zhang, C. *et al.* (2022) 'C-terminal truncation modulates α-Synuclein's cytotoxicity and aggregation by promoting the interactions with membrane and chaperone', *Communications Biology 2022 5:1.* Nature Publishing Group, 5(1), pp. 1–10. doi: 10.1038/s42003-022-03768-0.

Zhang, Y. *et al.* (2019) 'Cellular Prion Protein as a Receptor of Toxic Amyloid-β42 Oligomers Is Important for Alzheimer's Disease', *Frontiers in Cellular Neuroscience*. doi: 10.3389/fncel.2019.00339.

Zheng, J. C. and Chen, S. (2022) 'Translational Neurodegeneration in the era of fast growing international brain research', *Translational Neurodegeneration*. doi: 10.1186/s40035-021-00276-9.

Zhou, Y. *et al.* (2004) 'Analysis of α -synuclein-associated proteins by quantitative proteomics', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M405456200.

Zhu, M., Li, J. and Fink, A. L. (2003) 'The association of α-synuclein with membranes affects bilayer structure, stability, and fibril formation', *Journal of Biological Chemistry*. doi: 10.1074/jbc.M305326200.

Zondler, L. *et al.* (2017) 'Proteasome impairment by α-synuclein', *PLoS ONE*. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0184040.